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WEDNESDAY, JUNE 7, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washington, B.C.
The committee met pursuant to adjournment on yesterday at 11

a.m. (following an executive session) in the caucus room of the Senate
Office Building, Senator Alben W. Barkley presiding.

Present: Senators Barkley, Adams, and Bulkley.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver, David Saperstein, and James B; McDonough, Jr., associate
counsel to the committee; and Frank Meehan, chief statistician;
John W. Davis, counsel for J. P. Morgan & Co.; Randall J. LeBoeuf,
Jr., and Earle J. Machold, counsel for the United Corporation and
for George H. Howard, president of the United Corporation; Frank
H. Ginn, attorney representing O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen, and
John Patrick Murphy.

Senator BARKLEY (presiding). The committee will come to order.
Mr. Pecora, are you ready to proceed with Mr. Van Sweringen?

Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF 0. P. VAN SWERINGEN, PRESIDENT OF THE
ALLEGHANY CORPORATION, CLEVELAND, OHIO—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, at the conclusion of the hearing
on yesterday you were requested to kindly prepare a statement which
would show how much moneys belonging to you and your associates
went into the entire scheme of the transactions or operations where-
by the various railroad companies were acquired by the so-called "Van
Sweringen interests." Have you prepared such a statement?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I can answer that question, I feel sure.
Senator BARKLEY. Mr. Van Sweringen, probably you are not in

the habit of speaking in as large an auditorium as this, and you,
unconsciously, let your voice drop down so that it cannot be heard
^ven with the aid of the amplifiers. Will you keep your voice up so
we can hear you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will try to do that. I thank you for the
suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Pecora, Just as we adjourned on yester-

day you asked the question as to how many dollars my brother and
I and our associates had put into these railroad ventures, if you will,
our own money to start with, not borrowed, not obtained by the sale
of securities. I read, and we read, your question last evening, and
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6 5 8 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

I am pleased that it is in a form that I can answer frankly. That
amount of dollars, to come straight to the point, was $1,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. $1,000,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; with which we started, back in

1916, in those investments. Now, of course, it should be borne in
mind that we bought something at the outset, in the sense of the
Nickel Plate purchase, at what we thought at the time we bought
it was a cheap price. On the other hand, I suspect the New York
Central thought they sold it at a good price. It developed that we
were turning it into a very different property than it was at the time
when we became identified with it. It was of light construction, the
motive power was bad, and all in all it could hardly then have been
classed as a railroad as we know that railroad today. So that, under
Mr. Bernet's guidance, we built it into a valuable property. Of
course, that added to our dollar value of wealth insofar as our
ownership related to it. And that gave us the background upon
which to expand further. And, as I say, we bought then the Lake
Erie & Western and the Clover Leaf, and we had the same result with
those. They grew into money. And our experience has been that
sort of thing throughout these years that we have been developing.

Now, plainly, we started with—and, by the way, by "we771 should
say that I mean O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen—we started without
many dollars. We were poor, and I have never had any reluctance
to admit that. I have never felt that it should be a source of embar-
rassment to us to admit it. And I have not been trying to conceal
here what we had put into those properties at the outset. But, as
I say, your question of last evening was the first that I could comply
with and make the statement that I have made here today. I am
glad you made it so I could do that.

Mr. PECORA. Are you now through?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean by that, Mr. Van Sweringen, among

other things, that the total amount of cash, constituting the personal
means of you and your brother and your immediate associates in
these various rsdlroad enterprises, that have been described by you,
was one million dollars?

Mr. VAN SW^ERINGEN. At the start that was the amount of dollars
that we put in, and others grew. You might say that that starting"
was a shoe string, and I think I would be inclined to agree with you
that that is so. Nevertheless, we made of that shoe string what we
have today.

Mr. PECORA. What I want to make sure of is, whether or not this
one million dollars represents the aggregate of the personal capital
that you and your associates put in this whole scheme of formation
of the railroad system that is known as the Van Sweringen interests.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At the outset that was the amount of
dollars. Of course, as I have said, they grew into more dollars, or
more value, as time went on.

Mr. PECORA. YOU persist in saying at the outset that that was the
sum you put in?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Does it represent the aggregate of the capital invest-

ment out of your own means, that you and your associates have made
in all those enterprises? That is what I want to find out.
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I think that would be a fair answer, as
made.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir. You say you put this $1,000,000 of
your own capital into these railroad enterprises at the very outset.
Isn't it a fact that the monejr that was necessary and that was used
in the initial operation, which was the acquisition of the Nickel
Plate Railroad, was money that you and your associates had obtained
as a loan from the Guardian Savings & Trust Co. of Cleveland?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. SO far as my brother and I are concerned
we borrowed that money. But we had other assets at that time as a
result of our working and our saving all the years previous in other
lines of endeavor. That enabled us to make that loan with which we
were able to participate in this purchase.

Mr. PECORA. But the only cash that was advanced or paid in the
purchase of the Nickel Plate Railroad by you and your associates was
the $2,000,000 that were paid to the New York Central Railroad Co.
for its stockholdings in the Nickel Plate road, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And that money came out of the $2,100,000 that you

and your associates borrowed from the Guardian Savings & Trust Co.
of Cleveland, did it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. I am assuming that your question as
to how many of our own dollars, other than railroad dollars—well,
following the definition of your question, it takes us back to that
part of the $2,000,000 that my brother and I and our associates,
immediate associates provided. And that is why that sum is $1,-
000,000 as compared with the $2,000,000 of which you are talking.

Mr. PECORA. What I am trying to understand is: At what stage
of those operations you and your associates actually put up the
$1,000,000 that you say was invested out of your personal means.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At the time that the $2,000,000 subscription
was made to the Nickel Plate Securities Corporation in repayment or
in refund of the $2,000,000 borrowed from the Guardian Savings &
Trust Co. to which you refer, or along about that time.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Nickel Plate Securities Corporation was
organized by you and your associates to take over the stock of the
Nickel Plate Railroad which you had arranged to buy and did buy
from the New York Central Railroad Co., wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that Securities Corporation issued preferred

stock to the par amount of $2,075,000, as I recall, and that preferred
stock you and your associates undertook to get subscriptions for,
didn't you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did the $1,000,000 to which you have referred

as representing the personal investment of you and your associates,
go to acquire any of that preferred stock?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is exactly it.
Mr. PECORA. That is it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did you retain that preferred stock or did you

sell it to others?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think we retained that.
Mr. PECORA. All of it?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. Now I am speaking by "we" as
meaning O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen.

Mr. PECORA. Who are you and your brother.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Senator BARKLEY. May I ask a question right there?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Sure.
Senator BARKLEY. I assume you repaid this $1,000,000 that you

put in and which you had borrowed from the Guardian Sayings &
Trust Co., based upon your general wealth at that time, which you
say you had accumulated from other sources. Is that correct?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We repaid the $2,000,000 that were bor-
rowed in the interim to fulfill the commitment of the

Senator BARKLEY (interposing). Now, did you repay that out of
your past accumulations, or by the sale of any of your property, or
did you repay it out of profits that you made out of this stock trans-
action?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I have your point.
Senator BARKLEY. All right. Please answer it.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was that interim loan that I on

yesterday described, of $2,000,000 that was made at the Guard-
ian Savings & Trust Co. to complete the transaction. Then that
$2,000,000 was repaid by the sale of the preferred and common
stock of this Nickel Plate Securities Corporation. And out of that
preferred and common stock we took $500,000 as O. P. and M. J.
Van Sweringen, and our immediate associates took $500,000 also.
So that if I have got your point correctly, we paid the Guardian
Savings & Trust Co. loan by the sale of preferred and common stock,
but a part of that preferred and common stock was taken by our-
selves in consummation of the sale, if you will.

Now, your question goes on I think, probably, or might do so, and
I will anticipate it, if you don't mind.

Senator BARKLEY. All right.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. HOW did we get the $500,000? Is that it?
Senator BARKLEY. Well, what I am trying to find out is whether

you impaired any of your property accumulations up to that time,
by sale or otherwise, in order to get the money.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, we used it collaterally, because, as I
have just testified here this morning, my brother and 1 borrowed that
half a million dollars, using this collateral that we had accumulated.

Senator BARKLEY. NOW, did you sell any of that collateral later
in order to obtain money with which to return that loan, or did you
repay that loan out of profits that you made by reason of these stock
transactions in the railroad company?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Answering from memory, I think it was out
of the sale of properties pledged in part, and perhaps some out of
earnings, but in general in that way.

Senator BARKLEY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, if you will be good enough

to refer to the prepared statement that you read into the record at
the beginning of your testimony day before yesterday, page 4 thereof.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Page 4?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have it.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, I assume that this prepared statement purports
to give the chronological history of your operations with regard to the
acquisition of those railroad lines, does it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In general terms; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Well, following the reference to your acquisi-

tion of the stock of the Pere Marquette Railroad, which it appears
took place in 1924-25, you say in your prepared statement as follows:

With that done we had very large and in some cases majority interests in the
Nickel Plate, Chesapeake & Ohio, and its subsidiary the Hocking Valley, Erie,
and Pere Marquette, and it was then that we went to the Interstate Commerce
Commission in what is generally known as the first Nickel Plate unification case.
This was in the forepart of 1925. In March of 1926 the petition was denied,
though not to the complete destruction of the grouping.

With reference to that statement, Mr. Van Sweringen, will you
please tell the committee generally what the substance was of the
petition that you presented to the Interstate Commerce Commission
at that time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was the petition or application in the
unification of the C. & O., Pere Marquette, Nickel Plate, Erie, and
Hocking Valley, and a contemplated connection of 60 miles that was
later built in Ohio. The purpose was to put those into one system.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you say that petition was denied.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But without destroying completely the grouping

that you had included and requested permission to make in your
petition.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; and by that I mean
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, in presenting your
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). I think I ought to explain that

slightly: I mean without destroying ultimately an opportunity to do
so as we interpreted the decision.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, in presenting your proofs or arguments
or data in support of your petition to the Interstate Commerce. Com-
mission at that time, there was presented to the Commission, wasn't
there, data and information concerning the manner and methods by
which you and your associates had acquired control, meaning by that
management control, of the various railroad lines that were referred
to in your petition?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring). That is the way it lays in
my mind. And if my memory serves me correctly, I made a state-
ment to them on that occasion. That is in their records.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you recall that in its opinion or decision or
report the Interstate Commerce Commission in denying your petition,
among other things, said as follows:

We cannot escape the conclusion that the plan was arranged with the intention
of keeping the control in the hands of its proponents, even though their interest
is a minority one in fact. Such an arrangement is not in accord with sound rail-
road practice. The Nickel Plate is the only railroad of importance in the country
in which the preferred stockholders do not have the right to vote, and now it is
proposed to extend this feature to over $155,000,000 of new stock of a company
comparable with the New York Central, Pennsylvania, and Baltimore &• Ohio.
The common stock of the new company will not greatly exceed $174,000,000 out
of a total capitalization of over $950,000,000. We believe it to be selfevident
that the public interest requires that the entire body of stockholders of a rail-
road which is bonded in excess of one-half of its investment, and not a power-
ful few, shall be responsible for its management. It can be done only by giving
them the power to control the management. The lethargy of ordinary stock-
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holders in exercising their power to control the management of these large cor-
porations has often been commented upon, but, nevertheless, the power should
be in their hands to use as they see fit. It is inimical to the public interest to
strip stockholders of their voting power, thus rendering it so much easier to con-
trol a great transportation system by a comparatively limited amount of invest-
ment.

Do you recall that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. All too well I do. And I have no doubt in

their wisdom that was their thought.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not agree with their judgment, did you, or

with their thought?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not wholly, no, because frankly a railroad

corporation has two obligations: One to its stockholders and inves-
tors, and the other to the public.

Mr. PECORA. Which in your opinion should come first?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May I go on with my statement?
Mr. PECORA. I did not mean to interrupt you, but if you will

answer that and then continue your statement I will be glad.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My feeling was this about the responsibility

to the public: That if a preferred shareholder, by the predominance
of his vote, could stay an addition or betterment, he being an investor
who had a fixed and limited return and a preferential position in the
security strata of the financial structure, that he ought to be content
so long as he got his dividend. He should have rights relating to
voting when he failed to do that. And then we would not be con-
fronted with what might well happen. Let us assume that the divi-
dend of a given block of preferred stock of a railroad company, as
that company had been operating over a course of years, was earned
three or four times, there is no incentive on the part of that
preferred shareholder to take any risk by making additions and
betterments to the property. His thought can well be: Why should
I do that? My earnings are assured me. And so we have the con-
flict there of the private investor on the one hand, who is in a prefer-
ential position, and the public on the other hand. And that is what
prompted that thing. I did not get a chance to treat with it because
the decision came down, as you see it, and it was a closed book. Dr.
Eipley talked to me about that.

Mr. PECORA. That is Dr. William Z. Ripley?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. He and I had two or three discussions

on this very subject, and he saw the latter, because he is the man that
wrote the article that is so widely distributed on this subject; he saw
what I saw when we got a chance to discuss it. It so happened that
we never got the opportunity to get back there and give them our
views. That was not a question of control in the sense of being able
to hold our jobs in the administration of these properties. That has
never troubled me, so long as our performance was good, and we have
aimed to keep it that way. We figured that the investor wanted to
be let alone and would be willing to let us alone. And that has
proven true through the years that we have been operating.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, you have stated that the
management of the railroad has two interests to serve. One, that of
the investor or stockholder, and, two, that of the public. Which of
those two interests do you think is the prime interest that the manage-
ment of the road should seek to serve?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The public comes first by virtue of its
charter. Those are commitments in the charter, in general trend of
covenant.

Mr. PECORA. Well, after the rendition of this report or decision in
March 1926 by the Interstate Commerce Commission did you and
your associates endeavor in any way to conform your subsequent
operations to the criticisms or views expressed by the Commission in
this report or decision?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I substantially evidence that in my
general statement to which you have alluded, wherein we changed our
undertaking to that of the C. & O. instead of the Nickel Plate for
this unification plan. And it was because of a suggestion that they
had in there. And that leads me to another thought.

The way that unification was to be brought about was by the
exchange of the shares of the separate carriers into the shares of the
consolidated carrier. And in reality it was as broad as it was long
as to which one you took. But there was substance for the conviction
we thought in the minds of many that the 0. & O. was the stronger
carrier as time went on. But the Commission's intimation should be
treated as a virtual worthy suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring now to that portion of the Com-
mission's report or decision which declared that the Nickel Plate
Lines should not be the backbone of this proposed grouping, but
rather the Chesapeake & Ohio should be?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. I was not referring to that when I asked you my

previous question, Mr. Van Sweringen. I was referring to those
criticisms or observations embodied in the report of the Commission
which I read to you in the previous question, and which concerned the
question on a broad scale of the wisdom of vesting control in the
hands of a few as against the general body of stockholders.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I would say that is a general question.
It depends upon the extent of ownership of that control in those few.
I have always believed in parenthood in properties.

Mr. PECORA. In parenthood?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; if I can use that term.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; it is very descriptive. And your views were

opposed to those expressed by the Interstate Commerce Commission
as those views have been read by me from its report or decision?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO ; I would not say opposed. I think what
I have suggested maybe supplemented somewhat their thoughts, and
were divergent from the general principle that they have outlined.

Mr. PECORA. NOW let me read this portion of the opinion or report
of the Interstate Commerce Commission handed down in March 1926
in denial of your application or petition:

Hovering in the background of this entire question of control in this case is the
trust agreement dated January 11, 1924, described by counsel as being in the
nature of a last will and testament. Under this agreement the Van Sweringens,
as owners of 130,000 shares of common voting stock of the Vaness Co., and C. L.
Bradley and J. R. Nutt, both directors of the Nickel Plate, as holders of 16,250
shares each of the common stock of the Vaness Co., deposited such stock with the
trustee, receiving in lieu thereof trust certificates representing "certificates of
interest in the common stock" of the Vaness Co. proportionate to the number of
shares deposited. The stock so deposited constitutes the entire voting stock
of the Vaness Co.
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The certificates issued to Bradley and Nutt and the rights represented thereby
are subject to purchase by the Van Sweringens under the terms of an option
expressed in the agreement. The certificates are assignable and transferable
upon the books of the trustee "subject to the terms and conditions of the agree-
ment."

The agreement constitutes and appoints the four gentlemen named manager,
of the trust, which is to continue for 21 years after the death of the last survivor,
with the right on the part of the survivors to appoint successors to a deceased
manager.

Without giving further details of this trust agreement, it is safe to say that
under it the Van Sweringens may divest themselves of all beneficial interest in
the Vaness Co. stock and still retain voting control of the new company without
direct or indirect ownership of a share of stock therein.

Do you recall that statement, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do.
Mr. PECQRA. And is that statement based on the facts?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is, as to the trust agreement and terms.

That was done just as you would prepare your will or prepare for
the handling of your estate in the instance of death so as not to have
general disturbance. The point they made there, however, about
that, impressed us, and promptly thereafter we canceled that trust
because that angle of it had not developed in our minds.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Van Sweringen, do you consider that the
management control of a railroad system where it is based upon
minority interest in the stock of the railroads in the system, or where
it might be based upon no ownership whatsoever, directly or indi-
rectly, of a share of stock in those lines, is a property right that the
individual should bequeath to those who come after him by a docu-
ment in the nature of a will or comparable to a will? Is that the
philosophy you mean to subscribe to?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I covered that in the statement
that I just made. With one exception. First, I think you will find
that the number of shaxes that the Vaness Co. would have had would
not have been a minority interest, but would have constituted about
one half of the total shares. But as to the policy, in the sense that
they pointed it out, we agreed with them, and that is why we canceled
the trust agreement. And I say in perfect frankness, that angle of
it had not occurred to us that way.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say that in the preparation of the
trust agreement in question with these remarkable provisions that
were adverted to by the Interstate Commerce Commission, that no
thought was given by the gentlemen concerned in that trust agree-
ment to the effects and consequences thereof?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. None of us are infallible. That was an
angle of it that grew out of it, and, as I say, we felt should be cor-
rected.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you did not feel it should be corrected until
after the Interstate Commerce Commission expressed this judgment
about it, did you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is what flashed it to us—from that.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, going back for a moment to the prior por-

tions of this Interstate Commerce Commission report that I have
already read to you, I want to repeat this sentence from it:

The common stock of the new company will not greatly exceed $174,000,000
out of a total capitalization of over $950,000,000*
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What was the new company referred to there?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was the so-called "new'7 Nickel Plate

Railroad Co.
Mr. PECORA. Was that a holding company?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was it? An operating company?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was a railroad company, and it was

formed because the law in relation to consolidation provided that the
properties to be unified or consolidated had to be physically connect-
ing properties. The C. & O. and the Hocking were physically
connected except for 60 miles, or thereabouts, between Waverly,
Ohio, and Columbus, Ohio. All the other properties physically con-
nected, and connected also with those two, excepting for that so-called
" missing link." Now——

Mr. PECORA. What was the name of that company, please?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Nickel Plate Railroad Co., if my mem-

ory serves me right. It is set out in that application.
Mr. PECORA. Railroad company?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Railroad company; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NOW, what we did then was to organize

that new Nickel Plate Railroad Co. to build that 60 mil^s of railroad
in the place that I have indicated, and its building would have con-
stituted the physical connection to bring us around to the consolida-
tion. That had to be done that way as our lawyers saw it at that
time. The commission later gave us the right separately to build
that railroad, and we built it as I have testified. So that we now are
in a position to be able to go by way of the C. & O. for the consolida-
tion unit instead of the Nickel Plate, as it is designated there, which
was not the Nickel Plate that you

Mr. PECORA. Not the original Nickel Plate.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. Our misfortune was we did not

call it the Chesapeake & Ohio right there. That would have resulted
in what we were after.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, following the handing down of this report
did you and your associates cause to be organized a holding company
called the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And I have described that in my
statement in general terms.

Mr. PECORA. Yes, I know you have. That is why I am coming
to that now. You referred to it in your prepared statement in the
following language, I believe [reading]:

With this accomplished-—
and by that I understand is referred to the construction of this
60-mile connecting link that you have just spoken about?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):

it was necessary, as we saw it, that if the Chesapeake & Ohio was to become
the nucleus of a great system into which the Nickel Plate should go, its position
to that road should be changed so that the Nickel Plate would not be an owner
in part of its prospective parent. This meant that the Chesapeake & Ohio shares,
which the Nickel Plate owned, should be taken out of it. You now have the
reason for the creation of Chesapeake Corporation.
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when was the Chesapeake Corporation organ-

ized?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). May 1927.
Mr. PECORA. And it was organized to function as a holding com-

pany, was it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And it has functioned exclusively as a holding com-

pany, has it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the original capital structure of the

Chesapeake Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The authorized amount of capital in the

original listing was 900,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Of common stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Of no par value?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did it have voting rights?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was all of that common stock issued?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In the way that I have indicated it in general

in the so-called "prepared statement."
Mr. PECORA. Well, to whom was it issued?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, a great many people. Stockholders of

the Nickel Plate on the one hand, and of the Vaness Co. on the other.
Mr. PECORA. That is, issued to the individual stockholders of those

two companies?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. You see it was disbursed that way.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that accomplished, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you mind defining that a little bit?

I do not know that I get the
Mr. PECORA. Did the Chesapeake Corporation issue to the indi-

vidual stockholders of the Nickel Plate Road and the Vaness Co.
capital stock consisting of 900,000 shares of common directly?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was issued in amounts to be distributed to
those stockholders and did go that way. Now just what the mechanics
of that operation were I do not know whether I can give you offhand.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, it is the mechanics which I would like to
have you give us.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). Mr.
Pecora, the letter to the stockholders, to the common-stock holders
of the Nickel Plate—and here I am talking about the existing Nickel
Plate—dated May 10, 1927, I will read:

For the purpose of separating the common carrier activities of your company
from its holdings of stock in the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. and Pere
Marquette Railway Co., your management, during the year 1926, turned over
all of such stock in exchange for all of the stock of a subsidiary, which now holds
the following assets:

Three hundred and forty-five thousand shares common stock of the Chesapeake
& Ohio Railway Co.

One thousand two hundred shares prior preference stock of Pere Marquette
Railway Co.
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Eight thousand eight hundred shares preferred stock of Pere Marquette Rail-
way Co.

One hundred and seventy-four thousand nine hundred shares common stock
of Pere Marquette Railway Co. (under commitment for sale to the Chesapeake
& Ohio Railway Co., subject to approval of the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion at $110 per share as of January 1, 1927).

Against all of these assets there is an indebtedness of approximately $34,000,000.
At a meeting of your board of directors held May 9, 1927, subject, as to cer-

tain details, to the approval of the executive committee, which met May 10,
1927, it was voted to vest in a new company, the Chesapeake Corporation, the
345,000 shares of common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co., subject
to an indebtedness equal to $67,50 per share thereon. The Chesapeake Corpo-
ration will issue 1% shares of its common stock, without par value, for each
share of the common stock of the Cheaspeake & Ohio Railway Co. acquired
by it.

It was also voted to distribute shares of the Chesapeake Corporation directly
to the common stockholders of your company at the rate of 1.7 shares of the
Chesapeake Corporation for each share of the common stock of your company
held by common-stock holders of your company as of record at the close of busi-
ness May 31, 1927.

The Chesapeake Corporation is also to acquire 255,000 additional shares of
the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. from the Vaness Co.
upon the same terms as those acquired from your subsidiary.

The Chesapeake Corporation will provide for the discharge of the indebted-
ness of $67.50 per share on the 600,000 shares of The Chesapeake & Ohio Railway
Co. thus held by it and also for working capital by the issue of $48,000,000 of
20-year 5-percent convertible collateral trust bonds sold to J. P. Morgan & Co.
and the Guaranty Co. of New York.

The new shares to be distributed to you together with the shares of your com-
pany which you will retain will represent the same value of assets and the same
earnings as the present shares of your company which you now hold. Applica-
tion will be made promptly to list the shares of the Chesapeake Corporation on
the New York Stock Exchange.

Yours very truly,
W. L. Ross, President.

Mr. PECORA. Did you read that from a document prepared by
somebody?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the letter
Mr. PECORA. That is a copy of the letter?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A true copy?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. It is in print.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be received in evidence and spread on

the record.
(The letter from W. L. Koss, president of the Nickel Plate Road

addressed to common-stock holders, dated May 10, 1927, was
marked "Committee exhibit 45 of June 7, 1933", and is here printed
in the record in full, as follows:

(Committee exhibit 45, June 7, 1933)

THE NEW YORK, CHICAGO & ST. LOUIS RAILROAD CO.,
Cleveland, Ohio, May 10, 1927.

To Common-Stock Holders of the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co.:
For the purpose of separating the common carrier activities of your company

from its holdings of stock in the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. and Pere Mar-
quette Railway Co., your management, during the year 1926, turned over all of
such stock in exchange for all of the stock of a subsidiary, which now holds the
following assets:

Three hundred forty-five thousand shares common stock of the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railway Co.

One thousand two hundred shares prior preference stock of Pere Marquette
Railway Co.
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Eight thousand eight hundred shares preferred stock of Pere Marquette
Railway Co.

One hundred seventy-four thousand nine hundred shares common stock of
Pere Marquette Railway Co. (under commitment for sale to the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railway Co., subject to approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission
at $110 per share as of January 1, 1927).

Against all of these assets there is an indebtedness of approximately $34,000,000.
At a meeting of your board of directors held May 9, 1927, subject, as to certain

details, to the approval of the executive committee, which met May 10, 1927, it
was voted to vest in a new company, The Chesapeake Corporatiou, the 345,000
shares of common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co., subject to an
indebtedness equal to $67.50 per share thereon. The Chesapeake Corporation
will issue 1% shares of its common stock, without par value, for each share of the
common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. acquired by it.

It was also voted to distribute shares of the Chesapeake Corporation directly
to the common stockholders of your company at the rate of 1.7 shares of the
Chesapeake Corporation for each share of the common stock of your company
held by common stockholders of your company as of record at the close of business
May 31, 1927.

The Chesapeake Corporation is also to acquire 255,000 additional shares of the
common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. from the Vaness Co. upon
tfie same terms as those acquired from your subsidiary.

The Chesapeake Corporation will provide for the discharge of the indebtedness
of $67.50 per share on the 600,000 shares of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co.
thus held by it and also for working capital by the issue of $48,000,000 of 20-year
5-percent convertible collateral trust bonds sold to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the
Guaranty Co. of New York.

The new shares to be distributed to you together with the shares of your com-
pany which you will retain will represent the same value of assets and the same
earnings as the present shares of your company which you now hold. Application
will be made promptly to list the shares of the Chesapeake Corporation on the
New York Stock Exchange.

Yours very truly,
W. L. Ross, President.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this letter is addressed to the common-stock
holders of the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Kailroad Co. That
is the actual corporate name of the railroad company which is com-
monly known as the Nickel Plate Road?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes,- sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO whenever in your testimony you have referred to

the Nickel Plate Road you are referring to a corporation the true name
of which was the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. With the exception of that bit of
testimony this morning that related to the 60 miles of railroad.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, at this time—that is, the date of this
letter, which is May 10, 1927—did the so-called " Nickel Plate Rail-
road Co." own 345,000 shares of the common stock of the Chesapeake
& Ohio Railway Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the figure set out in that printed
letter?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did it also own the common and preferred stock

referred to in this letter of the Pere Marquette Railway Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That also was in its treasury.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it was proposed by this letter, in substance, for

theJ Nickel Plate Railroad Co., as the owners of this stock, to turn
over to the Chesapeake Corporation—this holding company that you
had just then caused to be organized—all these holdings referred to
in this letter in the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. and the Pere
Marquette Railroad, was it not?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; that is not quite right. To turn over
to the Chesapeake Corporation the Chesapeake & Ohio shares.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, just the Chesapeake & Ohio shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes. Now, those Chesapeake & Ohio shares

then owned by the Nickel Plate Road were subject to an indebtedness
of some kind?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And the amount of it is set out
in the letter there.

Mr. PECORA. And that indebtedness is $67.50 per share?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the amount; yes, sir. Those are

the figures, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was that indebtedness created, and in whose

favor?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). We

will give you a tabulation of that if you wish.
Mr. PECORA. All right. When do you think I might have it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). I think

maybe tonight.
Senator KEAN. Mr. Pecora, just a moment. Roughly that was the

cost of the shares of the Chesapeake & Ohio, was it not, and the Pere
Marquette?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I beg your pardon?
Senator KEAN. Roughly, it was the cost to the Nickel Plate, or to

the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co. of the Chesapeake
& Ohio shares and the Pere Marquette shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Nickel Plate had some Pere Marquette
shares as well as Chesapeake & Ohio shares, but in this operation it
only separated the C. & O. shares.

Senator KEAN. NO; but the debt of this corporation was the cost
to the company of those shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. The cost—pardon me—I mis-
understood. I cannot be sure about that, but the statement will
disclose that cost.

Mr. PECORA. The cost, as I understood you to testify heretofore,
to the Nickel Plate Road of the common shares of the Chesapeake
& Ohio which it acquired was $80 a share, was it not? Not $67.50?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Bear in mind that you are talking there
about only 70,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. Seventy thousand shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, were those 70,000 embodied in these 345,000

shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They are a part of that 345,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is it correct then to say that this indebtedness

at the rate of $67.50 per share on the common stock of the Chesapeake
& Ohio represented the cost to the Nickel Plate Road of those shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the statement that I just told
Senator Kean I wanted to verify.

Mr. PECORA. That you wanted to check up on?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And it is my understanding that we are

to furnish you a tabulation of that.
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Mr. PECQRA. Yes. Well, can you tell us now in whose favor that
indebtedness was created?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I suspect that was two or three ways. But
the statement will disclose that.

Mr. PECORA. The statement will disclose that too. All right, sir.
Now, did the Nickel Plate Railroad or its common-stock holders
actually directly transfer to the Chesapeake Corporation these
345,000 shares of the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That transaction was consummated.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was it a direct transaction between the Nickel

Plate Road or its individual stockholders with the Chesapeake
Corporation? Or was there some intermediate process of exchange?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was a subsidiary wholly owned by it
that held some of those shares belonging to the Nickel Plate.

Mr. PECORA. That held some of these 345,000 shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It seems to me they held them all. I am

not sure. (After conferring with his associates.) They held them
all.

Mr. PECORA. Some subsidiary corporation held the 345,000 shares
of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the name of that intermediate corporation,

or subsidiary, rather?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with his associates). The

name of it was the Special Investment Co., and if you will refer to the
last line of the first paragraph of the letter to the stockholders, the
printed copy of which you have there

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). You will find that it sets forth

that fact. Except that it does not happen to mention the name of the
subsidiary, the wholly owned subsidiary.

Mr. PECORA. I see. As a matter of fact, this subsidiary which was
called the Special Investment Corporation was organized solely for
the purpose of carrying out the terms of the transaction referred to
in this letter marked " Committee's Exhibit 45", was it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. I do not think I can say yes to that.
It was a preliminary to some of the ultimate happenings that are set
forth in this letter in that it was a creation of the Nickel Plate Rail-
road and the shares referred to were owned by it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW when was this Special Investment Corporation
organized?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, I will see if I have that here. (After
conferring with associates.) The first meeting of the directors was
April 12, 1926.

Mr. PECORA. The first meeting of which?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of the directors of the Special Investment

Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the minutes of the meeting there?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after consulting associates). Mr. Murphy

tells me, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who caused the Special Investment Corporation to

be organized, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The officers of the Nickel Plate Railroad.
Mr. PECORA. What was its initial capital structure?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Authorized 500,000 shares without par value.
Mr. PECORA. And were those 500,000 shares exchanged for the

345,000 shares of the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. What consideration did it get for its capital stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after consulting associates). Mr. Murphy

will testify a little bit.
Mr. MURPHY. May I answer that question, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. YOU have not been sworn yet, have you?
Mr. MURPHY. NO; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Very well.

TESTIMONY OF JOHN P. MURPHY, CLEVELAND, OHIO

Senator BARKLEY (acting chairman). You solemnly swear that the
testimony you are about to give in this inquiry will be the truth, the
whole truth, and nothing but the truth. So help you God?

Mr. MURPHY. I do.
Mr. PECORA. I want to ask you a few preliminary questions.

What is your full name, and your address?
Mr. MURPHY. John P. Murphy; 3200 Terminal Tower, Cleveland,

Ohio.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a member of any profession?
Mr. MURPHY. I am a lawyer by profession.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any other business or occupation?
Mr. MURPHY. I have no other business or occupation.
Mr. PECORA. Are you connected in any way with any of the cor-

porations composing what have been referred to as the Van Sweringen
railroad interests?

Mr. MURPHY. I am secretary of several of them, and director of
others.

Mr. PECORA. Have you been in attendance at these hearings during
the entire examination of evidence presented by Mr. Van Sweringen?

Mr. MURPHY. I have.
Mr. PECORA. And you have heard all of the testimony given by

him in such examination?
Mr. MURPHY. I have, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard the last question that I addressed to Mr.

Van Sweringen concerning the consideration which was received by
the Special Investment Corporation for the issuance of capital stock?

Mr. MURPHY. I did.
Mr. PECORA. And you expressed a desire to answer that question?
Mr. MURPHY. I did.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please answer it, Mr. Murphy?
Mr. MURPHY. I have in front of me the minute book of the Special

Investment Corporation, in which is recorded
Senator ADAMS. Was that one of the companies of which you were

secretary?
Mr. MURPHY. NO, sir. This is by courtesy, in the desire of getting

this information for the committee. The minute book is marked
"Minutes of First Meeting of Directors of Special Investment Cor-
poration, held April 12, 1926", from which I read [reading]:

The chairman then stated that they had an offer to purchase from the New
York Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co. 155,000 shares of common stock of the
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Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. and 120,000 shares of common stock of the
Pere Marquette Railroad Co. in return for purchase price payable of 304,065
shares of common stock of this company. After discussion it was, upon motion
made, seconded and unanimously carried: Resolved, That this company purchase
from the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co. 155,000 shares of com-
mon stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railroad Co. and 120,000 shares of common
stock of the Pere Marquette Railway Co; that in payment therefor this company
issue to the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co. 304,065 shares of the
common stock, without nominal or par value, of this company.

Does that cover your question?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; it does.
Now, I will ask you if you can tell us, Mr. Murphy, did the Special

Investment Corporation acquire an additional number of shares of
the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio so that by May 10, 1927,
its total holdings of that stock amounted to 345,000 shares?

Mr. MURPHY. I am not an officer of the Special Investment Co.,
and have no intimate knowledge of it, but I have read the letter that
was presented here, and I would infer from that that it did.

Mr. PECORA. I was hoping you might be able to give us some
testimony on that.

Mr. MURPHY. I am sorry.
Mr. PECORA. Then I will have to resume with Mr. Van Sweringen.
(Witness excused.)

TESTIMONY OF 0. P. VAN SWERINGEN—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Van Sweringen, subsequent to this transaction
in April 1926, to which Mr. Murphy has just referred, did the Special
Investment Corporation acquire an additional number of shares of
the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio so that its total holdings
on or about May 10, 1927, amounted to 345,000 shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my understanding of the way it was
done.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Special Investment Corporation acquire those
additional shares by issuing its own capital stock for them to the
Nickel Plate Road?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not sure those latter shares were
handled that way. I think, by debt, as to part of them.

Mr. PECORA. By debt?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Just exactly what do you mean by that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. By loan, if you want to put it the other way.

In other words
Mr. PECORA. Loan made to the Special Investment Co. to enable

it to buy these shares in the market?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; that is the way it lies in my mind.
Mr. PECORA. SO that all of these 345,000 shares which were owned

by the Special Investment Corporation, of the Chesapeaka & Ohio
common stock, had been acquired either in exchange for its own
capital stock or for cash consideration in connection with which the
Special Investment Corporation borrowed the moneys to make the
cash payment?
• Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the way it lies in my mind.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, on May 10, 1927, which is the date
of this offer by the Chesapeake Corporation to the common stock-
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holders of the Nickel Plate Road, who were the stockholders of the
Special Investment Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I should first correct your statement,
If I may. That letter is from the Nickel Plate.

Mr. PECORA. This letter is from the Nickel Plate to its own stock-
holders?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. It refers to an offer of the Chesapeake Corporation,

does it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say in this letter, or said in this letter, which is

exhibit no. 45, as follows:
For the purpose of separating the common-carrier activities of your company

from its holdings of stock in the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. and Pere
Marquette Railway Co., your management during the year 1926 turned over all
of said stock in exchange for all of the stock of a subsidiary.

That subsidiary was the Special Investment Corporation; is that
right?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And had it turned over all of its capital stock to the

Nickel Plate Railroad?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the way it is set out in that letter.

I have no doubt it is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that is the impression I get from this letter,

too. Is it the fact, to your knowledge?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the way I understand it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I understood you to say earlier that the Special

Investment Corporation in its capital structure was authorized to
issue and did issue 500,000 shares of stock.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Of course that means all of its
Mr. PECORA. Outstanding?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; all of its issue.
Mr. PECORA. Then the whole of its authorized stock was issued;

is that it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. It is my recollection that it was

all of its issued stock.
Mr. PECORA. Was the transaction which is referred to in this

letter of May 10, 1927, marked " Committee's Exhibit 45 ", eventually
consummated?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was it consummated by the direct exchange of the

shares of Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. owned by the Special
Investment Corporation to the Chesapeake Corporation for the
latter's shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the plan; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO I understand that the Chesapeake Corporation

issued its shares of capital stock direbtly to the Special Investment
Corporation for the purpose of effecting that exchange?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. The Special Investment Corporation
was owned by the Nickel Plate Railroad solely, and it issued them to
the stockholders of the Nickel Plate in disbursement.

Mr. PECORA. That is, payment was not received by the Special
Investment Corporation in the form of the stock of the Chesapeake
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Corporation, but it was received directly by the individual stock-
holders of the Nickel Plate Railroad, was it?

Mr. MURPHY. May I read the proposal from the minutes of the
Chesapeake Co.?

Mr. PECORA. Without reading the entire proposal.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think that would be very desirable, because

it is not long.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you give it to Mr. Van Sweringen so that he

can testify.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will read, with your permission, from the

minutes of the Chesapeake Corporation of May 10, 1927. [Reading:]
The chairman stated that he had received a telephonic communication from

Mr. Higgins in Cleveland, that he had before him a signed proposal from the
New York, Chicago •& St. Louis Railroad Co. which was read to the meeting, and
the written proposal was transmitted by telephone to the directors, which said
proposal was substantially as follows:

"The New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co. represented that Special
Investment Corporation, a Maryland corporation, owned 345,000 shares of the-
common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. subject to an indebtedness
as of June 1, 1927, equal to $67.50 per share and subject to dividend adjustments
on said shares as of said date. The New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co.
proposes to deliver to this corporation 304,065 shares of the stock of Special-
Investment Co., being all of the issued and outstanding shares of the stock of said
corporation, in exchange for stock of this corporation as follows:

"589 shares to be issued to the New York, Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co.,,
and 516,911 shares to be issued to the common stockholders of the New York,
Chicago & St. Louis Railroad Co., all of such stock to be simultaneously distrK
buted and delivered to such company and to its common stockholders of record
May 31, 1927, and, further, that this corporation shall issue no other shares of
stock until after the issue and distribution to the New York, Chicago & St. Louis-
Railroad Co. common stockholders as above provided. Further, that this cor-
poration may reserve the right to issue such shares in such manner, or to take
such other proceedings as it may see fit, so that upon the consummation of this
transaction not less than 70 percent of the consideration received for all of its
shares shall constitute capital and the remainder of such consideration shall
constitute paid-in surplus, and may also reserve the right to amend its charter
so as to limit the preemption rights of the stockholders of this company to
common stock which may subsequently be issued for cash."

Mr. PECORA. That offer was accepted, was it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And after the consummation of this offer, the Special

Investment Corporation was dissolved, was it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say, then, that the sole purpose for the

creation of the Special Investment Corporation was to enable it by
exchange of stock and by purchase with moneys that were borrowed
to acquire a large block of the common stock of the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railway with a view of eventually transferring those holdings to
a holding corporation, another holding corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. It did that
Mr. PECORA. Did it do anything but that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It did not do anything but that, as it

developed.
Mr. PECORA. The period of time of its corporate existence was a

little over 1 year?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I think that is right. I am just

reminded that it also owned some Pere Marquette of which we spoke
earlier in this session.
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Mr. PECORA. What were the assets underlying the moneys that the
Special Investment Corporation borrowed in order to enable it to
buy the stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In other words, what did it use as collat-
eral? Is that your thought?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We will be glad to give you a tabulation of

that.
Mr. PECORA. Did it give any collateral other than the shares them-

selves which it bought from the Chesapeake & Ohio?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I wish I could answer your question, but I

cannot, from recollection, because we had some Pere Marquette
shares, and it is possible that some of those were used.

Mr. PECORA. Were those shares also purchased with moneys that
the Special Investment Corporation borrowed?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That might have been. Our statement will
reflect those matters.

Mr. PECOBA. In this letter which is in evidence as committee's
exhibit no. 45 reference is made as follows:

The Chesapeake Corporation is also to acquire 255,000 additional shares of the
common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. from the Vaness Co. upon
the same terms as those acquired from your subsidiary.

Was that transaction consummated?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not that way. We later concluded and

volunteered to take cost rather than that $110; and that cost, as I
recollect it, was around $70.

(After conferring with associates.)
I was confused; I am sorry. Will you let me have that question

again, please?
(The question referred to was read by the reporter as above

recorded.)
It is right here that the General Securities came into being. The

Vaness Co. owned 255,000 shares of Chesapeake common stock, and
these were delivered to General Securities subject to a debt of $67.50
per share, in exchange for issuance of all of General Securities' common
stock, being 382,500 shares to stockholders of the Vaness Co.

Mr. PECORA. Does that mean that another corporation, called the
General Securities Corporation, was caused to be organized by you
and your associates at about that time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It does.
Mr. PECORA. When was it organized?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. About May 1927.
Mr. PECORA. About the time of this transaction?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was it organized solely for the purpose of effecting

the exchange of securities between the Chesapeake Corporation and
the Vaness Co. in connection with which the Vaness Co. was to
transfer to the Chesapeake Corporation 255,000 shares of the common
stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio in return for capital stock of the
Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Chiefly for
that.

Mr. PECORA. I beg your pardon?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Chiefly for that, but not solely for that, I
guess is the right answer.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I only want the right answer, of course.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why was not the exchange of securities made directly

between the Vaness Co. and the Chesapeake Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Chesapeake Corporation in its acquisi-

tion of securities was in fact a reorganization resulting in a mere
change in form of ownership of the property. In its formation the
General Securities Corporation was organized as a medium for ex-
change of the Vaness Co. holdings of Chesapeake & Ohio stock for
its stock so as to avail of the income tax exemption provided by
Congress in connection with corporate reorganizations.

Mr. PECORA. SO as to what? I didn't get that.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. SO as to avail of the income tax exemptions

provided by Congress in connection with corporate reorganizations
where there is, in fact, no recognized or realized gain, as in this
circumstance, just as in the formation of Alleghany, the Geneva cor-
poration was organized as an intermediate step in the exchanges
involved in that instance—because you will come to that, no doubt.

Mr. PECORA. SO does that give the real purpose for the creation of
the General Securities Corporation, as a medium for effecting the
transfer of the common stock of Chesapeake & Ohio Railway which
the Vaness Co. owned and which the Chesapeake Corporation ac-
quired in return for its own common stock?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Chiefly as outlined in my statement; yes,
sir.

Mr. PECORA. Was that procedure advised by your attorneys?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have no doubt it was; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The stock that was transferred, that is, the stock

which the Vaness Co. owned, of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway,
and which was transferred to the Chesapeake Corporation at this
time in May 1927, actually was worth more, was it not, than it was
at the time the Vaness Co. acquired it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). I am at a
loss to answer that. I can get that information for you, but we will
have to refer to the stock market quotations. What dates would
you like there?

Mr. PECORA. Dates when the Vaness Co. acquired these 255,000
shares of the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway, the
price paid for that stock and its value on or about May 10, 11)27,
when this stock was transferred by the process that you have testified
to through the General Securities Corporation to the Chesapeake
Corporation.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Very well. We will supply that.
Mr. PECORA. I am informed that the market value of the Chesa-

peake & Ohio Railway common stock on or about May 10, 1927,
was in the neighborhood of $175 a share. Assuming that that is
correct—and it is subject to correction upon looking up the record,
Mr. Van Sweringen—if the Vaness Co. had sold its shares, it would
have reaped a very handsome profit, would it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you mean, sold for
Mr. PECORA. At the market price.
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Mr. VAN SWEKINGEN (after conferring with associates). You
recall that we were to put in a statement of costs at the time the shares
were acquired, and it will involve a comparison of those figures with
this figure to make an intelligent answer to your question, I think.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean, these shares were put into the Chesapeake
Corporation at the cost to the Vaness Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I did not say that or did not intend to say
that.

Mr. PECORA. What did you intend to say?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. What I said was that the Vaness Co.

delivered the 255,000 shares of Chesapeake & Ohio to General
Securities, subject to a debt of $67.50 per share, in exchange for
issuance of all the General Securities common stock, being 382,500
shares, to stockholders of Vaness.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, when the stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio
was put into the Chesapeake Corporation by the General Securities
Corporation at what figure was it put into that transaction or exchange
with the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was done in exchange for 382,500
shares of Chesapeake Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, at what stated value for that stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring at length with associates). I

think I have the answer for you. Those shares, being 600,000 shares
of the common capital stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co.,
were taken onto the books of Chesapeake Corporation at $104,850,000
or at the rate of $174.75 per share, the lowest quoted sale price on
May 10, 1927.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, if the Vaness Corporation,
which owned these 255,000 shares of the stock of the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railroad which were transferred on May 10, 1927, to the
Chesapeake Corporation at that figure of $174.50 a share, had been
disposed of directly at that figure by the Vaness Co., there would
have been shown on its books a very large resultant profit, would
there not, that is, on the books of Vaness Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That question, Mr. Pecora, is a good bit
like saying that if the dog had not stopped running he would have
caught the rabbit.

Mr. PECORA. Well, is it or is it not the fact that if the transaction
had been made directly between the Vaness Co. and the Chesapeake
Corporation the Vaness Co. would have had on its books as a result
of that transaction a very large profit on this transfer of its common
stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railroad?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU will forgive me if I say that that is
not what it did.

Mr. PECORA. I know, but if it had done that, that is what would
have happened, would it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That would depend on its cost.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the cost was much below $174.50 to the

Vaness Co., wasn't it? You know that.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; it was taken—(after conferring with

associates). I will supply that figure for you.
Mr. PECORA. But don 7t you know now that it was much less than

$174.50?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. If I were guessing, I would say that that
was so.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And on such profit the Vaness Co. would have
been taxable, would it not; that is, that profit would have been
taxable profit, would it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, there was more than one lawful way
of handling this matter.

Mr. PECORA. I know that.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And business judgment
Mr. PECORA (interposing). I am not saying your method of handling-

it was unlawful. Please don't misunderstand me.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And business judgment dictated that we do

it this way as the most economical way.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that profit would have been a taxable profit,

would it not, to the Vaness Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not apt on this question.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean to say you cannot answer that ques-

tion, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not apt about it. That is something

these lawyers can answer better than I can.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean to say that with all the experience you

have had with corporation management you cannot answer that
question?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. What was that question?
The SHORTHAND REPORTER (reading):
That profit would have been a taxable profit, would it not, to the Vaness Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). If there had

been a profit it would have been taxable.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, isn't it a fact that the purpose for the

creation and use of the General Securities Corporation in this trans-
action was to avoid—and avoid by lawful means—payment of a tax
on such profit to the Vaness Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The statement that I made on that subject
that is in the record is the answer to that.

Mr. PECORA. Can't you answer it more directly?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was the economical way of handling this

matter lawfully from a tax standpoint.
Mr. PECORA. What economy interest to the Vaness Co. was served

by that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Saving.
Mr. PECORA. Saving what?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS between two routes.
Mr. PECORA. Saving what?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am going to answer.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am going to try to answer you. Pardon

me. As between two routes, the one would have involved the
expenditure of more dollars than the other. We choose the economi-
cal one, the one which took the least dollars.

Mr. PECORA. Why would the other one have cost more?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was because of the law on that

subject, I suppose.
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't it because you would have had to pay a tax

on the resultant profit to the Vaness Co. by the direct exchange?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, you said before that the Chesapeake

Corporation at the time of its organization issued and disposed of
$48,000,000 par value of 20-year 5 percent convertible collateral trust
bonds. Do you recall that?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did anyone underwrite those bonds?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. J. P. Morgan & Co. They bought them, I

think perhaps is the answer.
Senator ADAMS (presiding). Inasmuch as Mr. Pecora says that the

line of inquiry which he is noyv entering upon will take some time, the
committee will recess until 2 o'clock.

(Accordingly, at 12:45 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m. of
the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The committee resumed at 2 p.m., on the expiration of the recess-
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order, please. Mr.

Pecora, you may proceed.

TESTIMONY OF 0. P. VAN SWERINGEN, PRESIDENT OF THE
ALLEGHANY CORPORATION, CLEVELAND, OHIO—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, when you were last on the
stand I asked you something about the issuance by the Chesapeake
Corporation right after its organization of 48 million dollars par value
20-year 5 percent collateral trust bonds.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And at that point a recess was taken until now.

Now, can you tell us, Mr. Van Sweringen, how those 48 million dollars
par value of bonds were disposed of by the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They were sold to J. P. Morgan & Co. and
the Guaranty Trust Co., or, I mean, the Guaranty Co. of New York.

Mr. PECORA. DO you say the Guaranty Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is the investment affiliate of the Guaranty

Trust Co. of New York, isn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; as I understand it.
Mr. PECORA. That is, of the Guaranty Trust Co. of New York.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. [After conferring with an asso-

ciate.] May I point out that that question was asked me just as
we were adjourning for lunch?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And I got as far as: Sold to J. P. Morgan

& Co., but did not say and Guaranty Co. in the reply that was given
just before lunch.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, were those bonds sold to J. P. Morgan &
Co. and the Guaranty Co. of New York after the Chesapeake Cor-
poration had sought to obtain bids for those bonds from other bank-
ing houses or institutions?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. There wasn't any so-called "competitive" bidding

for those bonds, was there?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir; I should think not.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know in what proportions as between
J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co. of New York those bonds
were disposed of by the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say you do not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At what price were those bonds issued by the Chesa-

peake Corporation sold to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty
Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). At 90}{.
Mr. PECORA. DO you say at 90K?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And when?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. About—or I would say in the forepart of

May 1927.
Mr. PECORA. That is, right after the incorporation of the Chesa-

peake Corporation, wasn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was this bond issue made by the Chesapeake

Corporation in order to enable the Chesapeake Corporation to
acquire the 600,000 shares of common stock of the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railroad Co. which you testified about this morning?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. But to fund a debt——
Mr. PECORA (interposing). What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But to fund a debt that we talked about

this morning.
Mr. PECORA. Which funded debt do you mean?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I said: No, but to fund the debt. Pardon

me, Mr. Pecora, but I said: But to fund a debt.
Mr. PECORA. TO refund what debt?
Senator STEIWER. He says to fund a debt.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, to fund a debt?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What debt?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The debt at $67.50.
Mr. PECORA. That is, in order to pay off the indebtedness at the

rate of $67.50 per share, subject to which those 600,000 shares of
common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railroad were acquired by
the Chesapeake Corporation; is that it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Principally that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, that indebtedness totals a little over 40

million dollars, whereas the bond issue was for 48 million dollars par
value.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, of course we sold it at—did I say
WW
Mr. PECORA. YOU said 90%.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associate). What did

I say there it was?
Mr. PECORA. At 90%.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At 90% which meant, of course, that we

did not realize 48 million dollars.
Mr. PECORA (interposing). So that
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). That meant, of course, that

we did not realize 48 million dollars from the sale.
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Mr. PECORA. The sale of those 48 million dollars of bonds at 90}£
would net the Chesapeake Corporation something like 43 million
•dollars.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why were bonds issued, then, in an amount of about

3 million dollars in excess of the amount of the indebtedness that
those bonds were intended to refund?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My recollection is that that was to provide
«ome treasury cash.

Mr. PECORA. That is, that excess amount of bonds was designed,
among other things, then, to provide the Chesapeake Corporation
with what you might call an amount of working capital?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; or treasury cash.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, that transaction, involving the issuance and

sale of those bonds to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Trust
Co. of New York, was contemporaneous with the transactions whereby
the Chesapeake Corporation acquired those 600,000 shares of common
stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railroad?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Substantially.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. It all took place on the 10th day of May

1927.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Or thereabouts.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in view of that fact, Mr. Van Sweringen,

would you say that for some time prior to May 10, 1927, you had
entered into negotiations with J. P. Morgan & Co. and with the
Guaranty Co., or either of them, looking toward the purchase by
them of those bonds when issued?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When did you enter into those negotiations?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. A day or two before that, as I recall.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Just a day or two before that.
Mr. PECORA. Only a day or two before that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; as I recall.
Mr. PECORA. Who conducted those negotiations with J. P. Morgan

& Co. and the Guaranty Co. of New York?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I conducted them.
Mr. PECORA. With whom representing the buyers of the bonds, or

the purchasers of those bonds?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My negotiation was with the Morgan firm.
Mr. PECORA. I mean, with whom in the Morgan firm? That is a

firm composed of some 20 individuals, you know.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do not recall which one. If I were to—

well, I wouldn't put it as a guess, but I would say it probably was Mr.
Anderson.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Anderson?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make any attempt before that to offer those

bonds to any other banking concern or banker?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any reason for not doing so, Mr. Van

Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I thought there was.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what was the reason?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I believed that in doing our banking as near
as we could with one banking interest, one who would treat us fairly
at all times, that it would be good business.

Mr. PECORA. Well, how did you know how fairly, relatively, your
treatment was if you had no other offers, or made no attempt to get
any other offers, from any other banking house or banker?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was solely a matter of business judg-
ment.

Mr. PECORA. And that was your only reason?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought you could get the best terms for the

Chesapeake Corporation by taking up the matter of financing this
bond issue with only one banking group?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you said you took it up with J. P. Morgan

& Co. Did you also take it up with the Guaranty Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. I intended to say that my negotiations

were with the Morgan firm.
Mr. PECORA. And not with the Guaranty Co.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The trade was finally consummated with

them.
Mr. PECORA. But your negotiation was with the Morgan firm?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And not with the Guaranty Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO that their participation in this financing must

have been on the invitation or initiative of J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think that is so.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One minute. (After conferring with an as-

sociate.) Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I may be a little short in stating the number

of days over which that negotiation went, but it was just in front of
the sale.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the extent of the negotiations with J. P. Morgan
& Co. covered at the most only a few days?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. And just prior to May 10, 1927?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heretofore said 1 or 2 days. It might have

been 3 or 4 days?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Something like that, and maybe longer

than that.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any correspondence with J. P. Morgan

& Co. in connection with those negotiations, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). I find

that we did. And, incidentally, it discloses that our negotiations ran
along for a longer period than I thought they did.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, what do you now find about the period of time
covered by those negotiations?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. This first letter is of date April 12.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean April 12, 1927?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, would you say that that marks the date of the
commencement of those negotiations?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; not the date of the commencement,
because the letter itself refers to a conversation of the week previous.

Mr. PECORA. Then would you say they began about April 5, 1927?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That would seem so.
Mr. PECORA. And how many different pieces of correspondence

passed between your people and J. P. Morgan & Co. in connection
with those negotiations?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, there is that letter to which I have
just referred, of April 12, 1927

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Will you let me have that letter?
Will you kindly produce it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you. [After reading the letter.] I offer in

evidence the letter produced by the witness, and ask that it may be
spread on the record of the hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. That may be done.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr, Pecora, may I have that letter back?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. After it is made a part of the record it will be

returned to you.
(The letter of April 12, 1927, was received in evidence, marked

" Committee Exhibit No. 46, June 7, 1933/' read in the record by
the witness, and will be returned to the witness.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter without the attached memorandum reads
as follows. It is on the letterhead of J. P. Morgan & Co., New York,
April 12, 1927 [reading committee exhibit 46, June 7, 1933]:
O. P. VAN SWERINGEN, Esq.,

Marshall Building, Cleveland, Ohio.
DEAR SIR: Enclosed is a memorandum dictated to summarize the substance of

our conversation last week about the proposed issue to the Nickel Plate Holding
Co., including also some further points which have since developed during a
subsequent conversation here, such, for example, as the suggestion of a redemp-
tion figure of 110 to run through the life of the issue in substitution for the sug-
gested scale during the first 5 years to a figure above 110 with a later redemption
at par.

We are taking the liberty of giving a copy of this to Mr. Gardiner for the pur-
pose of assisting him in drafting language for use in the trust agreement, in case
the issue is set up along these lines.

If we come to an understanding with you regarding the issuance of a bond
along these lines, we suggest, so far as regards the additional financing which you
would wish to do in connection with the increase in C. & O. stock now before the
commission, that we take from you an option on the necessary amount of addi-
tional bonds on the same terms as apply to the first issue. We make this sugges-
tion as this early increase in C. & O. stock is really part of your present plan, and,
if the commission approves the company's application, we should want to pro-
tect the buyers and the syndicate by keeping some measure of control over this
fairly imminent increase in the financing.

Yours very truly,
J. P. MORGAN & Co.

And the memorandum which is attached to this letter and is
referred to therein reads as follows:

NICKEL PLATE HOLDING CO. NOTES

SECOND REVISED PLAN

Amount: $41,250,000.
That is in typewriting. And above that in lead-pencil figures are

figures reading "45,000", which I presume should have been
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45,000,000. Is that not so, Mr. Anderson [exhibiting same to Mr.
Anderson]?

One moment. Before I read this further. Will you tell me, Mr.
Van Sweringen, of lead-pencil notations that appear on the face of
the memorandum attached to this letter were there when you received
the letter, or were they put there subsequent to your receipt of the
letter by somebody? Just look at the memorandum. There are
two or three lead-pencil notations on the face of it.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I suspect that those pencil figures were not
on there when we received the letter, but I do not identify the hand-
writing, nor do I know what it is about.

Mr. PECORA. Well then, all right. Then I will not make any
reference to those lead-pencil notations. [Reading:]

Maturity: Twenty years.
Interest rate: 5}i percent.
Security: 550,000 shares of Chesapeake & Ohio stock, at the rate of $75 for

each present share. Convertible into the pledged stock, as constituted at the
time, at the rate of $220 per share of present stock (equivalent to $180 after
proposed increase) with a provision for a reduction in the conversion price in
the event of any increase in the outstanding stock for a consideration in cash or
property less than the equivalent of $220 a share.

Redeemable: In whole or in part, at the company's option, on any interest
date, at 110 percent and accrued interest, during the entire life of the issue.
In the event of any call for redemption during the period in which the conversion
privilege is operative, any bonds called for redemption to be convertible up to
and including the date upon which the redemption, pursuant to such call, would
take place.

Sinking fund: One half of any dividends paid on the pledged stock in excess of
$8 per share on the stock as then constituted (whether such dividends are paid in
cash or in property) with a minimum of 2 percent after 3 years, the bonds pur-
chased by the sinking fund to continue to draw interest, such interest to constitute
part of the sinking fund.

Any stock dividends to go to the trustee to constitute additional security.
In the event of an increase in the C. & O. stock, a proportionate share is to be

taken up by the Nickel Plate Holding Co. (with the right to it to borrow any part
of the purchase price) or else the fair value of the warrants not exercised is to be
paid in cash to the sinking fund trustees and used in retiring bonds. In the event
that any such additional stock is taken up by the company and subsequently sold*
the profit, based on the fair market price at the time of sale, is to be similarly used
in retiring bonds.

If any dividends are paid in cash or property out of earnings made prior to
January 1, 1927, the entire amount of such excess accruing to the pledged stock
is to be used in retiring bonds.

A committee is to be appointed, with power to name their successors, to settle
any points which may require determination during the life of the bonds, among
them specifically the following:

(a) The fair value of any rights not exercised by the company.
(b) The fair value at which stock may be issued in exchange for property for the

purpose of adjusting the conversion price.
(c) The fair value of any distribution made by the C. & O. in property.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, apparently, Mr. Van Sweringen, the security
which was to be given for these $48,000,000 par value of bonds were
550,000 shares of the Chesapeake & Ohio stock at the rate of $75 for
each present share. Was that security furnished—pledged for these
bonds? 3

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That draft that you have appended to the
letter was an earlier suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. Was this memorandum attached to this letter suc-
ceeded by another memorandum in the nature of a revision of this
memorandum?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am sure that was so. There was a contract
letter at a later date.

Mr. PECORA. When you received this letter of April 12, 1927, with
the attached memorandum from J. P. Morgan & Co. did you send
them any written reply to it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Can I see that a minute, please?
(Mr. Pecora handed the letter to Mr. Van Sweringen.)
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Seemingly I did not, because I notice it is

not marked " answered."
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you have conversations subsequent to the

receipt of that letter with any one representing J. P. Morgan & Co.
with respect to the proposal contained in that letter and the accom-
panying memorandum?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I have no doubt I did; yes, sir.
Mr, PECORA. Well, what were the final terms that were arrived

at between you and J. P. Morgan & Co. with respect to the flotation
or sale of these $48,000,000 par value of bonds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was all set out in this contract letter
of May 10, 1927, addressed to Messrs. Morgan & Co. and the Guar-
anty Co. of New York. And that letter reads:

DEAR SIRS: The undersigned, the Chesapeake Corporation (hereinafter called
the "corporation")? is a corporation organized under the laws of the State of
Maryland, with a present authorized capital stock of 900,000 shares of the com-
mon stock without nominal or par value.

Five hundred and seventeen thousand five hundred of such authorized shares
of stock of the corporation have been subscribed for and are to be paid in full
by the transfer to it of 345,000 shares of the common capital stock of the Chesa-
peake & Ohio Railway Co., of the par value of $100 each, subject to an indebted-
ness of $67.50 per share and subject to the reservation by the transferer of the
portion of the quarterly dividend on such shares to be paid July 1, 1927, which
has accrued from April 1 to June 1, 1927.

The corporation will acquire 255,000 shares additional of the common capital
stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co., subject to an indebtedness of
$67.50 per share and subject to the reservation by the transferrer of the portion
of the quarterly dividend on such shares to be paid July 1, 1927, which has
accrued from April 1 to June 1, 1927, in consideration of the transfer of which
the corporation is to issue the remaining 382,500 shares of its capital stock.

The corporation reserves the right to issue such additional stock in such
manner, or to take such other proceedings, that upon the consummation thereof
not less than 70 percent of the consideration received for the issue of its whole
capital stock shall constitute capital, and the remainder of such consideration
shall constitute paid-in surplus.

To provide the amount of money necessary to pay the indebtedness of $67.50
per share against all of the 600,000 shares of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway
Co. acquired and to be acquired, and also to provide working capital, the cor-
poration will authorize the issue of $48,000,000 principal amount of its 20-year
5 percent convertible collateral trust bonds, dated May 15, 1927, due May 15,
1947, and otherwise conforming to the terms thereof set forth in the proposed
selling circular of which a copy is hereunto annexed marked " Schedule A."

Mr. PECORA. Will you stop right there while I ask you if you have
a copy of that circular with you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now continue the reading of that letter,

will you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing reading):
The corporation will enter into a collateral trust indenture with Guaranty

Trust Co. of New York, trustee, pursuant to which the corporation will issue its
above-described bonds, and in and by which it will pledge with the trustee, as
security for the payment of the principal and interest of such bonds and the
performance of its other covenants to be contained in the indenture, the aforesaid
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600,000 shares of the stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway Co. The pledged
shares shall be transferred into the name of the trustee or its nominees.

The said indenture shall contain, among other things, provisions substantially
to the following effect, viz.:

(a) That the corporation will make payments to sinking fund trustees to be
computed, or determined, as to amounts and terms and method of payment, as
set forth in schedule B hereto attached; and which sinking fund moneys shall be
applied by the sinking fund trustees as also set forth in said last-mentioned
schedule.

(6) That the holders of the bonds shall have the right to convert such bonds
at par into shares of the pledged stock at conversion prices for such stock, which
prices are to be subject at variance from time to time, and are to be fixed or
determined, as set forth in schedule C hereto attached.

(c) That so long as the corporation shall not be in default in the payment
when due (a) of any interest on the bonds, or (6) of any sinking fund installment,
or (c) of any part of the principal of the bonds at maturity or upon declaration or
otherwise, or so long as there shall not have been (d) an adjudication of bank-
ruptcy of the corporation or the appointment of a receiver of its property, not
vacated or set aside within 60 days after entry, or (e) any proceedings by the
corporation for voluntary bankruptcy or any assignment by it for the benefit of
its creditors, or any admission by it of inability to pay its debts generally when
they become due, or any corporate action to any such effect, the corporation
shall be entitled to collect dividends upon and to exercise subscription, preemptive,
voting, or other rights in respect of the pledged stock, and to receive from the
trustee proper dividends and other orders and proxies for such purposes; but that
forthwith upon the happening and continuance of any of the said defaults or
events, dividends shall be collected and any voting and other rights may be
exercised by the trustee.

(d) That the corporation will pledge under the indenture additional stock or
other securities of the railway company in the several contingencies referred to
in sehedule D hereto attached.

(e) That the trustee may declare the principal of the bpnds forthwith payable
upon 60 days' default in the due payment of either any interest thereon or any
sinking-fund installments.

if) That the trustees may sell the pledged security at public or private sale,
and may enforce the provisions of the indenture by legal proceedings or other-
wise, (a) upon default in the payment of any part of the principal of the bonds
when due at maturity or by declaration or otherwise, (6) on 60 days' default in
the payment of any interest on the bonds, (c) upon 60 days7 default in the pay-
ment of any sinking-fund installment, (d) upon 60 days' default in the perform-
ance of any other covenant in the indenture after notice to the corporation by
the trustee, (e) upon an adjudication of bankruptcy of the corporation, or the
appointment of a receiver of its property, not vacated or set aside within 60
days after entry, or (/) upon institution by the corporation of proceedings for
voluntary bankruptcy or any assignment by it for the benefit of its creditors, or
any admission by it of inability to pay its debts generally when they become due,
or corporation action to any such effect.

{g) Any provision authorizing the release and the application of the proceeds
of pledged collateral substantially to the effect of the recitals in schedule E.

(h) Also the provisions customary in instruments whereunder stocks, bonds,
or other corporate obligations are pledged as security for bonds, including pro-
visions for the administration of the sinking fund, for the redemption of bonds
upon call, and for the substitution of proceeds of pledged securities in the case
of consolidations, mergers, sales, or readjustments affecting the Chesapeake &
Ohio Railway Co.

The form and substance of the charter of the corporation at the time of the
issue of the aforesaid bonds, and of said bonds and of the collateral trust inden-
ture, and of any and all corporate proceedings in connection with the transactions
herein outlined, shall be subject to the approval of your counsel.

This is to confirm the agreement between this corporation and yourselves that
this corporation sells and will deliver to you upon the basis and terms and
conditions herein set forth, and that you will purchase the $48,000,000 bonds
above described, dated and bearing interest from May 15, 1927, at 90}£ percent
of the principal amount plus the amount of accrued interest from said date to
the date of payment of subscriptions for such bonds upon the public offering
which you are to make or cause to be made as below indicated.

It is understood by the corporation that you purpose to form a syndicate which
on or before May 12, 1927, will make a public offering of the said bonds subject
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to^due issue and the receipt thereof by you from the corporation, and that you
purpose to call for payment to yourselves of subscription for such bonds at the
offering price on such date (not later than June 1, 1927) as you shall determine,
and to issue to the subscribers making such payment your interim receipts
entitling the holders thereof to delivery of the bonds therein specified when
issued and received by you as aforesaid.

It is understood further that pending such receipt by you of the bonds, you
will retain the amount of the subscriptions for the benefit of the holders of your
interim receipts, and that upon delivery to you by the corporation on or before
June 15, 1927, of the bonds (in temporary or definitive form) you shall forth-
with pay to the corporation the purchase price payable by you for the bonds as
above specified. The corporation agrees promptly to cause to be prepared
definitive bonds in form suitable for listing on the New York Stock Exchange,
and to take the customary proceedings at its own cost to obtain the listing of
the bonds on such exchange.

In case for any reason the corporation shall not be able to make delivery of
the bonds as aforesaid on June 15, 1927, or any later date agreed upon by the
corporation with you, the undersigned (a) will pay to you such sums as when
added to the subscription price received by you from subscribers of your interim
receipts the subscription price for the bonds plus interest on the principal amount
of the bonds (at the coupon rate) from the date thereof to the date when such
moneys are so repaid to such holders; the intention being to protect the sub-
scribers for the bonds and their assigns from losing the income from their invest-
ment because of failure of the corporation to make delivery of the bonds as
agreed herein; and also (b) will reimburse you in the amount of any out-of-
pocket expenses (including counsel fees) incurred by yourselves or by any syndi-
cate which you may form in connection with the issue. Upon making such
payments all liability of the corporation (except that expressed in the following
paragraph) and of yourselves will cease and determine.

The corporation in any event will reimburse you for the expense of issuing
your interim receipts as above described.

The contract evidenced by this letter and your confirmation is to be deemed
made solely for the benefit of yourselves and the undersigned and shall confer
no rights upon any syndicate formed to sell the bonds or any participant therein
or any subscriber for the bonds or any bondholder; and at any time before the
delivery of the bonds hereunder the parties hereto may agree between them-
selves to modify any of the provisions hereof in any manner which may be con-
sistent with the statement in respect of the bonds contained in schedule A hereto
attached.

Will you kindly confirm the agreement between yourselves and the corpora-
tion is as above set forth?

Yours truly,
THE CHESAPEAKE CORPORATION,

By HENRY A. MARTING, Vice President.
By JOHN P. MURPHY, Secretary.

Mr. PECORA. NOW the agreement set forth in this letter which you
have just read constitutes the terms and provisions, does it not,
under which the Chesapeake Corporation issued and sold at 90%
percent these $48,000,000 of bonds to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the
Guaranty Co. of New York?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It does. That is the contract between the
Chesapeake Corporation and the two banking firms named.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. And the bonds thereafter were duly issued
by the Chesapeake Corporation and delivered to J. P. Morgan & Co.
and the Guaranty Co., or their nominees, in accordance with the
terms and provisions of this letter of agreement, were they not?

Mr, VAN SWERINGEN. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now Mr. Van Sweringen, was there any col-

lateral agreement, or rather any agreement collateral to this one
which was arrived at between the Chesapeake Corporation and J. P.
Morgan & Co. to this bond issue?

175541—33—PT. 2 25
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was.
Mr. PECOKA. What was the nature of it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me. You said between the Chesa-

peake Corporation?
Mr. PECORA. Or between the Vaness Co. and J. P. Morgan & Co.

and the Guaranty Co. of New York?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; there was.
Mr. PECORA. What was the nature of it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was a letter agreement addressed to J. P.

Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co. of New York, dated May 9,
1927, signed by the Vaness Co., by O. P. Van Sweringen, its president.
Do you want me to read that letter?

Mr. PECORA. Wait a minute; I have before me what purports to
be a photostat copy of that letter, which, I say for your information,
was furnished to me by the photostat department of J. P. Morgan
& Co. Will you look at it and see if you can identify it as a copy of it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. My copy is
Mr. PECORA. Your copy is a typewritten copy, is it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; it is. If they furnished it to you I have

no doubt it is.
Mr. PECORA. Well now I will read for the record from this photo-

stat copy, and if you will be good enough to follow me with your
typewritten copy any variations or discrepancies between the two
may be checked up. You said May 9.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The one I have is corrected to May 10.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May 10 is correct.
Mr. PECORA. May 10 is correct, is it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. May 10, 1927. [Reading:]

Messrs. J. P. MORGAN & Co. AND GUARANTY CO. of New York.
DEAR SIRS: This is to confirm the agreement between the undersigned and

yourselves that in consideration of your agreement with the Chesapeake Cor-
poration confirmed and expressed in the writing dated May 10, 1927, addressed
by that corporation to yourselves and to be confirmed on your part as of the same
date, and as part of the same transaction, the undersigned agrees to make pay-
ment to you as below respectively stated, viz:

(1) If the purchase and sale of the bonds of the Chesapeake Corporation be
consummated as provided in the aforesaid writing addressed to you by that
corporation, the undersigned will pay to you the sum of $240,000 on the date
of your payment of the purchase price of said bonds.

(2) If such purchase and sale be not consummated as provided in said writing
by reason of failure of the Chesapeake Corporation to deliver the said bonds as
agreed by it, the undersigned will pay to you the sum of $480,000 forthwith upon
such failure of delivery of the bonds.

Kindly confirm that the agreement between us is as above expressed.
Yours truly,

THE VANESS CO.,
By O. P. VAN SWERINGEN, President.

Now, was the agreement embodied in this letter of the Vaness Co.
which I have just read, carried out?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The agreement with respect to the issuance and sale

of the bonds to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co. was made
with them by the Chesapeake Corporation, was it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was.
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Mr. PECORA. And we have seen that by the terms of that agree-
ment, in substance, the Chesapeake Corporation was to sell those
$48,000,000 par value of bonds which it was to issue, to J. P. Morgan
& Co. and the Guaranty Co., at 90% percent of their par value?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the necessity for the Vaness Co. entering

into the agreement which is evidenced by this letter which has last
been read into the record, to pay to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the
Guaranty Co., in the event of the consummation of the sale of these
bonds, the sum of $240,000, and to pay to them, in the event that
for any reason of any failure of delivery of those bonds by the Chesa-
peake Corporation to J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co. of
New York, the latter were to receive from the Vaness Corporation
$480,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. First, as to the price or the bargain the
Chesapeake Corporation made, relating to the sale, as distinguished
from the failure to effect it, we, still feeling that the extra one half
percent—and by "we" I mean I take the responsibility—that was
paid, we felt that that was a fair consideration.

Mr. PECORA. A fair consideration for what?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. For the service rendered in the marketing

of these securities.
Mr. PECORA. Were not J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co.

of New York getting a pretty fair consideration when they got these
bonds at 90K percent of their par value?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Fair, but not fair enough, as we saw it.
Mr. PECORA. AS you saw it, or as they saw it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was mutual, as to that, I have no doubt.

And so we preferred to take that extra half percent on our larger in-
terest of the Vaness Co.

The other phase of it, relating to the failure to furnish the bonds
for which the contract had been made, there was an expense involved
there and there were participants that had to be gotten into that
transaction.

Mr. PECORA. By whom?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. By the people with whom we contracted.
Mr. PECORA. Let us call them the bankers.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a fair statement?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. Thank you. And a failure to go

through with the transaction would have entailed a loss and an ex-
pense

Mr. PECORA. On the part of the bankers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. On the part of those who had been enlisted

to come into the transaction as well as to the bankers with whom
we were trading. And so this consideration as against failure was
made.

Mr. PECORA. But was there not some ample provision contained in
the agreement made directly between the Chesapeake Corporation
on the one hand and J. P. Morgan & Co.—do you want to tell the
witness anything, Mr. Murphy, before I ask the question?

Mr. MURPHY. NO.
Mr. PECORA (continuing the question). J. P. Morgan & Co. and

the Guaranty Co. of New York, on the other hand, which was designed
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to compensate or reimburse J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co.
for any out-of-pocket expenses they might have incurred as the result
of any such failure of delivery of the bonds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Participants were involved also. But an-
swering you specifically, it must be admitted that it was considered
that that was not ample.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see about that. Let us turn back to the
agreement that has been read into the record here between the
Chesapeake Corporation, J. P. Morgan & Co., and the Guaranty Co.
of New York. Let me read to you the following provision of the
written agreement of the Chesapeake Corporation addressed to
Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co.:

In case for any reason the corporation—
Meaning the Chesapeake Corporation.

shall not be able to make delivery of the bonds as aforesaid on June 15, 1927, or
any later date agreed upon by the corporation with you, the undersigned,

That is, the Chesapeake Corporation.
(a) will pay to you such sums as when added to the subscription price received
by you from subscribers for the bonds will enable you to repay to the holders of
your interim receipts the subscription price for the bonds plus — interest on
the principal amount of the bonds at the coupon rate from the date thereof to
the date when such moneys are repaid to such holders; the intention being
to protect the subscribers for the bonds and assignees from losing income from
their investment because of failure of the corporation to make delivery of the
bonds as agreed herein; and also (6) will reimburse you in the amount of any
out-of-pocket expenses, including counsel fees, incurred by yourselves or by any
syndicate which you may form in connection with the issue.

Now, Mr. Van Sweringen, does it not strike you that the bankers
were adequately protected against a failure of delivery of the bonds
by this provision, against any loss that they might incur through
such failure?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; it does not.
Mr. PECORA. It does not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. That is out-of-pocket expenditures,

as you have read there, but not a service charge in connection with
the work. These two agreements were substantially concurrent and
interdependent.

Mr. PECORA. It was expected, was it not, that when the bankers—
by that I mean J. P. Morgan & Co. and the Guaranty Co.—agreed
to buy these bonds at 90% percent of their par value, those terms
would enable the bankers to make what they considered a fair profit
on the transaction, was it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Taken in conjunction with this commitment
of the Vaness Co.; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Why was not that taken care of and allowed for in
the price at which the bonds were to be sold and delivered by the
Chesapeake Corporation to the bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Because we adopted this method for the
reasons I have stated.

Mr. PECORA. Why could it not all have been taken care of by
giving the bonds to the bankers at 90 or at 89K instead of 90%?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think that it would have been fair to have
done that, to have made the Chesapeake Corporation pay it all. I
think it would have been fair to have done that.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know why it was not done that way?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. Pardon me, until I finish. But this

seemed to me to be fairer, all things considered.
Mr. PECORA. Under this supplemental agreement on the part of

the Vaness Co. with the bankers, in the event that the bankers
succeeded in floating the $48,000,000 issue of bonds, they were to
receive as additional compensation or profit the sum of $240,000
from the Vaness Co. Is not that so? The bankers were to receive
that compensation from the Vaness Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS not that so?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Which would have made the net cost of the bonds to

the bankers 90 instead of 90K, would it not—$240,000 being one half
of 1 percent of $48,000,000?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in the event, under this agreement between

the Vaness Co. and the bankers, there was a failure of the consum-
mation of the issuance and sale of these $48,000,000 worth of bonds
by the Chesapeake Corporation, then the bankers were to receive
from the Vaness Co. $480,000 for what you call a service charge?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. I think that is fair.
Mr. PECORA. And that was in addition to
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Pardon me. I do not know that I can con-

fine that, and I do not think it is fair to confine it, as I reflect upon it,
as a service charge.

Mr. PECORA. Characterize it in any way you wish.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS compensation for the risk which they

took, and the other things, including some •
Mr. PECORA. Were they taking any risk at all in the event of

failure of delivery of this issue of bonds to them?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I think they were.
Mr. PECORA. What risk were they taking?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There might have been some other issue by

somebody else that was in the offing that could have taken the place
of this one had this one not gone through.

Mr. PECORA. But don't you see that the agreement under which the
Vaness Co. obligated itself to pay this $480,000 to the bankers was
conditioned upon a failure on the part of the Chesapeake Corporation
to deliver the bonds to the bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the reason for it.
Mr. PECORA. Then what risk were the bankers taking?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They were taking this risk, that they had

made the commitment and had to stand ready while we got ready.
They were tied to that extent.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU never did pay any part of that $480,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We never did; no. We did not exepct to.

As a matter of fact, it was in the bargain as one of the collateral pro-
visions of the trade, and it was the best trade we thought we could
make or felt we could make at the time and for the securities that we
were selling.

Mr. PECORA. But the Vaness Co. did pay to the bankers the
$240,000 it agreed to pay in the event of the issue and sale of the.
bonds being consummated?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which, as I remarked before, made the cost of those

bonds to the bankers 90 percent of their face value instead of
90% percent?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. It is customary, is it not, when a banker underwrites

an issue of bonds which he is going to float, to set forth in his pros-
pectus or circular the price at which the banker or underwriter is
getting the bonds? That is a very common practice in financing, is
it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; I don't think so; not to me it is not.
Mr. PECORA. That is usually done by the underwriter in inviting

their participants to come in?
Senator ADAMS. That is not going to be done under the securities

bill. That is one of the provisions of that bill, fortunately.
Mr. PECORA. In the original terms group?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I take it that the participants in the trans-

action are advised of all of the facts when they are invited in. But
the circular for the sale will contain the price that the bonds are to
bring, if you want to put it that way, to the ultimate purchaser.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, will you tell the committee,
please, what occasion there was, in view of the fact that the Chesa-
peake Corporation was issuing these bonds as its obligation, for the
Vaness Co.'s agreeing to pay the bankers who were to take those
bonds any sum whatsoever, whether it be $240,000 or $480,000 or
any other sum?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I am glad to do that. This question of
fairness gets into it, and that has always in it the flexibility of judg-
ment, and as against the contingency that we had judged it to the
disadvantage in price for the Chesapeake Corporation, or might if
we let them take the full cost; and we as the Vaness Co., haying that
larger interest and being satisfied that we were right, and believing we
were, undertook to take it ourselves. There is that difference. All
that can be said for that, as I see it, is that we were leaning over
backwards, if I may use the expression, to be fair to the Chesapeake
interests.

Mr. PECORA. Did the bankers ask for these additional terms from
the Vaness Co., or did the Vaness Co. originally offer them to the
bankers?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That came out of the trade.
Mr. PECORA. Who took the initiative with respect to the bankers

receiving that additional compensation—the bankers or the issuers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think it is a safe bet that it was a concession

on our part.
Mr. PECORA. TO the bankers?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU mean to say, they were parts of the same

contract?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Concurrently made.
The CHAIRMAN. And agreed to at the same time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Exactly, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. PECORA. What interest did the Vaness Co. have at the time

in the Chesapeake Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That parental interest about which I am
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Mr. PECORA. In other words, the Vaness Co. was considered by
you to be the father of the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In a measure; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And as a loving and dutiful father, you took care of

its child's interest?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the time of this issue of $48,000,000 of bonds was

the Vaness Co. indebted to J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will have to check that.
The CHAIRMAN. While you are checking that, may I ask this:

What was the actual value of that 900,000 shares of stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Six hundred thousand shares of Chesapeake

& Ohio.
The CHAIRMAN. IS that all?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. You are talking about the Chesa-

peake Corporation stock?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; 900,000 shares.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the 600,000 shares of Chesapeake & Ohio were

subject already to an existing indebtedness of $67.50 a share, were
they not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is ture.
The CHAIRMAN. The Chesapeake & Ohio property was already

mortgaged, was it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU mean, the Chesapeake & Ohio Railway

itself?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes. Very few railroads—I don't know

that I know of one that is not.
The CHAIRMAN. Was there an additional stock issue by the Chesa-

peake Corporation or by the Chesapeake & Ohio after that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am quite sure there was.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know how much?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). I would say

an enlargement right at that time. I am quite sure there was, if I
recollect correctly.

The CHAIRMAN. Both the Chesapeake Corporation and the Chesa-
peake & Ohio?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The Chesapeake & Ohio. I do not think
the Chesapeake. You asked if there was an enlargement after that?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was one about the same time, and

there was one following that.
Mr. PECORA. The last question that I asked you
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am trying to get the data for it, Mr.

Pecora.
Mr. PECORA (after a pause). Can you answer the question?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will answer it from the best of my recollec-

tion, if you wish me to undertake that.
Mr. PECORA. Subject to correction at any time after you have

ascertained from any data in your possession.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think there was a substantial debt there

right at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS the result of this enlargement of Chesa-
peake & Ohio stock that was to be ultimately funded, coming along
right in this undertaking.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much was that indebtedness at that time, on
or about May 10, 1927, of the Vaness Co. to J. P. Morgan & Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is the fallacy of trying to guess.
(After conferring with associates.) Thirty-five million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. $35,000,000. Now, was that 35-million-dollar in-
debtedness of the Vaness Co. to J. P. Morgan & Co. paid out of the
proceeds, directly, or indirectly, of this bond issue of $45,000,000 by
the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my recollection. (After conferring
with associates.) I thought it was, but they tell me only partly paid.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much of it was paid out of the proceeds of this
bond issue?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The record that they have here is not
sufficiently clear. We will supply you with that information, if we
may.

Mr. PECORA. Was about $15,000,000 of it paid off out of those
proceeds?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Please don't make me guess that, because
it is a guess.

Mr. DAVIS. We can give you that figure if you want it.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; it is 15 million.
For your possible benefit, Mr. Van Sweringen, and also perhaps it

may serve to refresh your recollection, I have been informed by J. P.
Morgan & Co. that out of the proceeds of this issue of $48,000,000 of
bonds by the Chesapeake Corporation $15,000,000 of the indebted-
ness which the Vaness Co. owed J. P. Morgan & Co. on May 10, 1927,
was paid to J. P. Morgan & Co. on or about June 6, 1927. Does that
serve now to refresh your recollection?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. If that is the information they gave you,
why, you can bank on its being right. I will just bank on that being
right.

Mr. PECORA. SO that the parent, the Vaness Co.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). Incidentally I find I have a

memorandum here.
Mr. PECORA. I see. Does your memorandum agree with the—>—
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It does.
Mr. PECORA. Statement I made?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I t does.
Mr. PECORA. All right. So that the parent, the Vaness Co., this

mother and father of the Chesapeake Corporation, took care of its
little child by transferring to it part of the indebtedness which the
parent owed to J. P. Morgan & Co.; is that right?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Doesn't it work out that way?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not in that way. Pardon me; you said

does it work out?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It does work out that way.
Mr. PECORA. Does it work out that way in practical effect?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the collateral which the Vaness Co.
had at that time for this indebtedness of $35,000,000 that it owed
J. P. Morgan & Co. on or about May 10, 1927?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conference with associates). The
market value May 10, 1927, of the collateral to the 35-million-dollar
note

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). What collateral? What kind of
collateral?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Was—I will give you that—first the col-
lateral was 90,000 shares of Nickel Plate, so-called.

Mr. PECORA. Ninety thousand shares of Nickel Plate road?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Nickel Plate road.
Mr. PECORA. Common stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. Two hundred and two thousand

shares of Chesapeake & Ohio common, 200,000 shares of Erie Rail-
road common, 30,000 shares of Pere Marquette common, and the
total market value was $67,455,500. I think that covers it.

Mr. PECORA. Sixty seven million four hundred and
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). $55,500.
(At this point Mr. Van Sweringen conferred at length with as-

sociates.)
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were not the 202,200 shares of Chesapeake &

Ohio common stock which was included in that collateral for the
35-million-dollar indebtedness of the Vaness Co. to J. P. Morgan &
Co. included in the 255,000 shares Chesapeake & Ohio stock which the
Vaness Co. caused to be delivered to the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that block of 202,000 shares of Chesapeake &

Ohio, in market value at least, constituted the major part of the col-
lateral securing this loan of J. P. Morgan & Co. to the Vaness Co.
of $35,000,000, didn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. About half of it. About half of it. The
maket value of the Chesapeake & Ohio common was $35,526,750.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that is a little more than half?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It is a little more than half.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; 35 million as compared to 67 million. And

the Chesapeake Corporation put up those same shares of Chesapeake
& Ohio common stock as security or as part of the security for this
$48,000,000 bond issue, didn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Was this indebtedness of $35,000,000 of the Vaness

Co. to J. P. Morgan & Co. created for the purpose of enabling Vaness
Co. to get the money with which to buy these shares of Chesapeake &
Ohio, Erie, and Pere Marquette roads?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It probably was in part; either to get them
or to carry them.

(At this point Mr. Van Sweringen conferred with associates.)
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact, at the time of the issuance

of these 48 million dollars of bonds it was secured by the 600,000 shares
Chesapeake & Ohio common which the Chesapeake Corporation had
obtained from the Nickel Plate road and from the Vaness Co. in the
manner that you described in your testimony before recess, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I missed a stroke in there. May I have
that again?
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The SHORTHAND REPORTER (reading):
As a matter of fact, at the time of the issuance of these 48 million dollars of

bonds it was secured by the 600,000 shares Chesapeake & Ohio common which
the Chesapeake Corporation had obtained from the Nickel Plate road and
from the Vaness Co. in the manner that you have described in your testimony?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And those 600,000 shares were then subject to an

indebtedness of 67% a share, or a total of $40,500,000?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. It was the purpose of the Chesapeake Corporation,

wasn't it, to take care of the indebtedness of $40,500,000 through
the medium of this bond issue of 48 million par value?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The indebtedness of $67.50 a share on the 600,000

shares of Chesapeake & Ohio common which were owned by the
Nickel Plate road and the Vaness Co. could not have been discharged
from any property or assets either of the Nickel Plate road or Vaness
Co. at that time, could it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Not advisedly. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. Unless resort were had to the issuance and sale of

additional stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. Or some such method.
Mr. PECORA. That still left the Vaness Co. owing J. P. Morgan &

Co. about 20 million dollars, didn't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was that indebtedness eventually liquidated or dis-

charged?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (conferring with associates). Yes. Here it

is right here (conferring further). What I am trying to find is the
date it was.

Mr. PECORA. All right; take your time.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring further with associates).

Mr. Barrett here is telling me that he wants to verify from records
that came down last night and he has not had time to do it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us see what the situation was up to and in-
cluding May 10, or June 6, rather, 1927. At that time the Chesa-
peake Corporation had been formed and had acquired 600,000 shares
of the common stock of the Chesapeake & Ohio road, hadn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And at the same time the Vaness Co. had acquired a

large block of stock of the Erie common and the Pere Marquette
road and the Nickel Plate road?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU mean had up to that time?
Mr. PECORA. Up to that time; yes, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Acquired up to that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And these holdings were enough to give management

control of those roads, weren't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). I think

the answer to that is yes, but I would like to check.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may correct it if you find subsequently by

reference to your records that it is incorrect.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And all of the assets of the Chesapeake Corporation
and the Vaness Co. were pledged as collateral to secure loans that had
been made by J. P. Morgan & Co. to the Vaness Co. and also to secure
the $48,000,000 bond issue of the Chesapeake Corporation, were they
not, up to June 6?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I should have added to the statement
that I just answered, or to my answer that I have just made, and
qualify it a little bit in the sense that you say was enough to permit
the management control of the company. I suspect that—I am very
sure that was not the whole consideration. In other words, that the
management of the property more or less stood by itself, although it
did undoubtedly form the basis for election of directors.

Mr. PECORA. Well, management control is effected through
directors, isn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, it is; but there is just that shade of
difference in this thing that I wanted to bring out.

Mr. PECORA. Subsequent to May 1927 did the Chesapeake Cor-
poration increase its capital stock 900,000 shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with associates). Yes, sir.
That was done. It was enlarged at that time.

Mr. PECORA. NO; it was not.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It was enlarged
Mr. PECORA (interposing). It was subsequently. It was in June

1929 that was done?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And what increase of capital stock was then author-

ized?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The authorized amount was 2,500,000

shares.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean 1,600,000 additional shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Additional amount, yes.
Mr. PECORA. TO bring the total authorized capital stock up to

2,500,000 shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was all of that authorized additional stock

actually issued?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of it was actually issued?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Nine hundred thousand more shares.
Mr. PECORA. And that was done on June 3, 1929, wasn't, it or

thereabouts?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. June—just about that time. I notice the

stock exchange shows June 12.
Mr. PECORA. That made the total outstanding stock of the

Chesapeake Corporation 1,800,000 shares?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. Was this additional 900,000 sold to the public?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. TO the stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. All of it to the stockholders?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Prorated; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much of it was stock dividends?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. One half.
Mr. PECORA. At what price was it sold to the stockholders?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after examining document and referring to
associates). One half of it was sold at $50 a share, and the other half
was stock dividends.

Mr. PECORA. That is to say, 450,000 of the additional shares were
given to the stockholders of the Chesapeake Corporation as a stock
dividend and the other 450,000 shares of the additional shares was
sold to them at $50 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That was the plan adopted.
Mr. PECORA. IS that correct?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, generally speaking, who were the stockholders

of the Chesapeake Corporation at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU are now talking about the date
Mr. PECORA (interposing). In June 1929.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In June 1929?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. x\nd that takes us into Alleghany—Alle-

ghany Corporation, for your record.
Mr. PECORA. We are getting right near to it now. Who were the

stockholders on June 3, 1929, when this stock dividend was given to
the stockholders of Chesapeake Corporation and when 450,000 shares
were offered to them at $50 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Alleghany was by far the largest stockholder.
Mr. PECORA. The Alleghany actually at that time owned more

than 70 percent, didn't it, of the entire outstanding capital stock of
the Chesapeake Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is about it.
Mr. PECORA. SO if this stock dividend and the right to subscribe

to shares at $50 a share was in the nature of a lemon—of a melon.
[Laughter in the room.]

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Very good.
Mr. PECORA. It was a melon, and became a lemon—was in the

nature of a melon, the greater part of it went to the Vaness Cor-
poration?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; and still is.
Mr. PECORA. Still is?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I t still pays its dividend and earns it.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the other stockholders at that time of

Chesapeake Corporation besides the Alleghany?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They were widely scattered. They had

their origin in the Nickel Plate stockholders, and from there, of course,
changed by a process of sales back and forth. Our last record on that
indicates that there are forty-two hundred and odd stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, at the time of the issuance of these 450,000
shares, the increased or additional stock of Chesapeake Corporation
to its stockholders at $50 a share, do you know what the market value
was of those shares?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I may have it here [conferring with asso-
ciates]. I am sorry, but I guess I haven't it here.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I understand it was about $85 a share. Would
you accept that, subject to correction by you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is all right. Yes, sir. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU say the Chesapeake has paid dividends right

along and still pays?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, you have mentioned the

Alleghany Corporation. When was that organized?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. January 26, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. And did the Van Sweringen interests participate in

that organization?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Very definitely.
Mr. PECORA. With whom?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Others who bought stock at that time.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was a public subscription about that

time.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the organizers of the Alleghany Cor-

poration?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, I misunderstood your point.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you did.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring at length with associates).

The formation of this, Mr. Pecora, was brought about at the instance
of O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen.

Mr. PECORA. And did O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen—I will put
you first in that—invite anyone else to join with them in the organiza-
tion of the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. On January 28, 1929, they addressed this
letter to Messrs. J. P. Morgan & Co., New York City. I will read it,
with your permission.

Mr. PECORA. I think that letter has already been offered in evi-
dence, known as " Committee's Exhibit 9 ". Now I will read what has
been marked as the committee's exhibit 9, just the first few lines, and
you follow me; will you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And then we will make sure that it is the document

that you have before you, so as to obviate the necessity of reading
it again.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; thank you.
Mr. PECORA. It is dated January 28, 1929, addressed to [reading]:

Messrs. J. P. MORGAN & Co.,
New York City.

DEAR SIRS: We propose to form a new corporation (to be called the Alleghany
Corporation) for the purpose of purchasing and owning certain stock interests
in various companies, largely companies owning and controlling railway prop-
erties

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). That is the letter.
Mr. PECORA. That is the letter?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that is signed by O. P. and M. J. Van Sweringen,

and at the foot of the letter this inscription: " Confirmed January 28,
1929," signed "J. P. Morgan & Co."

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is already in evidence, Mr. Van Sweringen.
Now, the Alleghany Corporation was organized as a holding com-

pany to acquire securities of various railroad lines which were owned
by either the Vaness Co., General Securities Corporation, or by your-
selves, Van Sweringen interests individually, wasn't it?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. The purposes of the organization
are set out in the

Mr. PECORA (interposing). The purposes are set out in the follow-
ing language of that letter:

We propose to form a new corporation, to be called the Alleghany Corporation,
for the purpose of purchasing and owning certain stock interests in various com-
panies, largely companies owning and controlling railway properties, which
holdings are now owned either by the Vaness Co., General Securities Corporation,
or by ourselves individually, with full power to such corporation to sell and
reinvest from time to time as the directors of the new corporation may determine.

Those generally are the purposes for which the Alleghany Corpora-
tion was created?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that correct?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, why did you and your brother and your asso-

ciates deem it necessary or advisable at this time, January.1929, to
organize the Allehgany Corporation for those purposes?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after looking at some papers). My so-called
"prepared statement" made on the first day that I was on the stand
in this hearing sets that out rather fully, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, now, let me follow you. Does it
set it out in this portion thereof which I will now read to you

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). I have it here. May I read it?
Mr. PECORA. All right. Perhaps it will save my voice.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I read for you, if you please, from the

statement that I made on my first day here in this hearing:
Still carrying on our efforts to unify the railroads under our control—•—•
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Let me read from that point on, be-

cause I can read it faster than you.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. It is:

Still carrying on our efforts to unify the railroads under our control, the Chesa-
peake & Ohio at about this same time applied to the Interstate Commerce
Commission for authority to acquire stock control of the Erie and Pere Marquette.
We did not this time ask to include the Nickel Plate because it seemed to us that
we would progress our undertakings more certainly by proceeding a step at a
time. The Commission allowed the Chesapeake & Ohio to have the Pere Mar-
quette control, but withheld approval as to the Erie.

It was now clear that there was a definite need for a vehicle in which to carry,
in so far as was consistent, and to mobilize, in the financial sense, our activities
looking toward the ultimate goal of final upbuilding of the Chesapeake & Ohio,
or so-called "Fourth system" for the eastern region, that all through these
years of effort had been the subject of negotiation and discussion with the
various parties in interest.

All of these efforts and activities could more readily be treated with by a pro-
prietary interest than otherwise, and to that end also we had been accumulating
and developing the separate parts of that ultimate whole, as we saw that fourth
system to be.

To meet the need to which we have just referred, early in 1929 we brought
Alleghany Corporation into being, to take over shares held by us and to
furnish a corporate instrumentality to provide funds for carrying on. For each
net dollar value of our investment that we put into this corporation, we took in
settlement junior, or common shares, only.

Now, does that set forth the purpose, or the reasons, rather
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (interposing). It does.
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Mr. PECORA (continuing). That you and your associates con-
sidered it necessary or advisable to create the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And in the creation of this corporation you asked

for the aid and assistance of J. P. Morgan & Co., didn't you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We did.
Mr. PECORA. And that aid and assistance was formally set forth

in this letter of January 28, 1929, which has been marked " Commit-
tee's Exhibit No. 9"?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU stated in your testimony this morning that the

General Securities Corporation was organized in connection with the
exchange of securities between the Vaness Co. and the Chesapeake
Corporation, for the purpose of enabling that exchange to be made
without either of the two parties paying any tax on any resultant
profit. Do you recall that testimony?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; and I have a copy of what I said.
I will read it again if you wish.

Mr. PECORA. I know what you said. You have already read it
into the record. That is what I recall, that you said this morning, or
so testified, and at the same time you said that a corporation called the
Geneva Corporation or the Geneva Co. was created for a similar
purpose in connection with the organization of the Alleghany Cor-
poration, do you recall that?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I do; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. When was that Geneva Corporation formed?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (after conferring with an associate). Just

about the time that the Alleghany Corporation was formed.
Mr. PECORA. And it was formed for the purpose, or to serve the

same purposes of economy as you referred to it this morning, that the
General Securities Corporation was formed in connection with the
exchange of securities that that corporation was used for, wasn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. With the other beneficial purposes.
Mr. PECORA. With the other beneficial purposes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what was the capital structure of the Alleghany

Corporation at the outset.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The authorized common stock of no par

value was 7}{ million shares, of which there were at the time issued
3K million shares.

Mr. PECORA. Seven and a half million shares of common?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well,
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). The preferred stock at that

time was 1,000,000 shares, of which 250,000 shares were issued.
Mr. PECORA. Was that preferred stock of $100 par value?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. I thank you.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. How many of those authorized 7,500,000

shares of common stock were actually issued at the outset by the
Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There were issued three and a half million
shares.

Mr. PECORA. TO whom were those three and a half million shares of
common issued?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. TWO million two hundred and fifty thousand
of those shares were issued to the Van Sweringen interests, or the
General Securities, to be exact.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The General Securities Corporation. And

1,250,000 shares were sold to the Morgan firm at $20 per share.
Mr. PECORA. At what price per share were the 2}{ million shares of

common stock issued to the Van Sweringen interests?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At $20 a share.
Mr. PECORA. That was the same price?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That J. P. Morgan & Co. paid; is that

right?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it has been put in evidence here, Mr. Van

Sweringen, that J. P. Morgan & Co. invited a number of persons to
buy or subscribe for different allotments of the shares of the common
stock of the Alleghany Corporation at the cost price to J. P. Morgan
& Co., namely, $20 per share. I do not know whether you are familiar
with that testimony. Are you, Mr. Van Sweringen?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In a general way.
Mr. PECORA. In a general way?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it was also testified to heretofore that a number

of the persons who were invited by J. P. Morgan & Co. to subscribe
for Alleghany Corporation common shares at $20 per share, were
suggested by the Van Sweringen interests. Can you tell us who those
persons were?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I can tell you some of them.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think I will start first with Mr. Nutt,

Mr. J. R. Nutt, and Mr. Barrett—if I had a list of the shareholders
I could tell you better. Mr. Fitzpatrick, Mr. Harahan, Mr. Brad-
ley

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, possibly for your convenience, Mr.
Van Sweringen, let me turn over to you a printed copy of the testi-
mony to which I have alluded, printed for the use of this committee,
pages 138 and 139 of part 1 thereof. Will you just look at the names
shown on that list on those two pages, and just go down the list, and
when you come across a name that was recommended by the Van
Sweringen interests, will you indicate that name to the committee?
Start at the beginning.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. This is going to be a little bit of a memory
test for me again.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we will hope for good results.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I will try to do better. I have already men-

tioned Mr. Barrett, and I think Mr. Baker, but I am not sure. He
was an attorney in the proceedings at the time.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean Newton D. Baker?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Barrett, do you say ?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What is his name?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. D. S. Barrett, Jr. Mr. Bernet, Mr. Charles
Bradley, Mr. Herbert Fitzpatriek—but I did give his name, did I not?
Mr. Michael Gallagher, Mr. Harahan I did mention, I think.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. W. J. Harahan?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And Henry A. Marting.
Mr. PECORA. Henry A. Marting?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And Mr. Murphy—Mr. John P.

Murphy, pardon me. W. L. Ross, John Sherwin, Sr. And the record
shows G. D., but I suspect it was K. D., Steere.

Mr. PECORA. Was he one of the partners of the brokerage firm of
Paine, Webber & Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And he used to be in our organi-
zation. Subject to any inaccuracies of recollection I would say that
that was in general it.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we will take these names, errors, and omissions
excepted.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Thank you.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you say that Mr. Newton D. Baker was

formerly an attorney for your interests?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was Mr. D. S. Barrett, Jr.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He, Mr. Baker, was an attorney in some of

these Alleghany proceedings.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Barrett was?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Barrett is right here.
Mr. PECORA. Was he connected in any official capacity as an

officer or director of any of the railroad companies whose holdings were
acquired by the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He was later in the Missouri Pacific. Mr.
Barrett is a director there and with some of its subsidiaries.

Mr. PECORA. And Mr. J. J. Bernet at that time was president of the
Erie Railroad, wasn't he?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I am not sure about that particular time,
but he has been president of it. He is now president of the C. & O.
and the Pere Marquette.

Mr. PECORA. And at that time, in 1929, wasn't he connected as
an executive officer with one or more of the railroads whose stock was
acquired by the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Oh, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Charles Bradley was one of your associates?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Way back in 1916?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr, PECORA. When you first entered the railroad field?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Herbert Fitzpatriek was a director of the

Pere Marquette and also of the Chesapeake & Ohio, wasn't he, at
that time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; and counsel.
Mr. PECORA. AS well as counsel?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Michael Gallagher was a director or officer of

the Pere Marquette Railroad, wasn't he?
175541—33—PT. 2 26
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. W. J. Harahan was also an officer of one of

these railroad companies the holdings of which were acquired by tha
Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you by any chance overlook the name of

J. A. House on that printed list?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. My recollection was too hazy on that

and I did not include it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was this Mr. House
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). He was a director of the Nickel

Plate Railroad.
Mr. PECORA. Was this invitation to subscribe to the common

shares of the Alleghany Corporation at $20 a share, extended to him
by J. P. Morgan & Co. on your suggestion or recommendation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It might well have been, but I just didn't
vividly remember it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, was Mr. Henry A. Marting connected with any
of these railroads as an officer or director at the time?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He was a director of the Chesapeake Cor-
poration and counsel in some of their matters.

Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And counsel in some of their matters,

I say.
Mr. PECORA. He was one of the partners of Mr. Ginn's law firm,

or isn't he?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Mr. John P. Murphy to whom you referred

is the gentleman who was sworn as a witness this morning in this
hearing?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And an officer of some of your corporations?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who is W. L. Ross?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He is the president retired of the Nickel

Plate.
Mr. PECORA. And he was the president of the Nickel Plate Railroad

at that time, wasn't he?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think he was.
Mr. PECORA. Who was Mr. John Sherwin, Sr.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Sherwin is retired and has his own

investments.
Mr. PECORA. He was invited to subscribe for 5,000 shares of

Alleghany Corporation common at $20 a share upon your recommen-
dation. Will you tell us something more about his business affilia-
tions or any other affiliations that he had?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. He is a director of the Nickel Plate, and we
have had different transactions together in a financial way, or side by
side.

Mr. PECORA. And you have already indentified Mr. K. D. Steere
as a partner of Paine, Webber & Co.?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. And as a former associate of ours.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the Van Sweringens acquired at its inception

2% million shares of the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation
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at $20 per share. Did you or your associates extend an invitation to
any other gentlemen to participate in the acquisition of that stock at
$20 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you mean of those shares which we got?
Mr. PECORA, Yes, sir.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. We wanted to hang on to them,

frankly.
Mr. PECORA. They were too good to let go?
Mr. A^AN SWERINGEN. NO. That was the percentage that we

wanted to keep.
Mr. PECORA. And you did keep them, did you?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. We have, substantially.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were those 2}{ million shares actually

issued, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. TO the General Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. That is another one of the little tots that the Van

Sweringen interests regarded themselves as the parent of, isn 't it?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It has since been extinguished, as you know.

But it came within that category while it was in being, in some re-
spects.

The CHAIRMAN. Why didn't you use the Vaness Co., then?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I was trying to think myself. It didn't

occur to me at the moment just why that was.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, it is not very material. You need not take

any time to answer it.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, those 2){ million shares at $20 a share totaled

$45,000,000. Was that consideration paid in cash to the Alleghany
Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. HOW was it paid?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In exchange for 100,000 chares of Nickel

Plate common stock, subject to a debt of $1,029,000. That is the
debt that has not the right to be retired before maturity. And 440,386
shares of Chesapeake Corporation stock. And along with this trade
or exchange were detached warrants

Mr. PECORA (interposing). I was just coming to them.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN (continuing). To purchase 1,725,000 shares

of common stock at $30 a share.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what price was paid by your interests to the

Alleghany Corporation for those 1,725,000 detached option warrants?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. They were measured in the general consider-

ation, but they had an allocated
Mr. PECORA (interposing). They were allocated at the price of $1

per warrant, weren't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes; I think that is right.
Mr. PECORA. At a dollar a share to the purchaser?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But the actual number of warrants that you got was

1,050,000, wasn't it, each warrant entitling the holder to purchase one
and a half shares of the common stock of the Alleghany Corporation
at the rate of $30 per share.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; one share, or 1,725,000 as a total.
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Mr. PECORA. What rights were acquired by those holders of those
warrants that you have referred to?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The right for each one to buy one share of
stock at $30 a share.

Mr. PECORA. Of common stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you got 1,725,000 of them?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At $1 per warrant?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At an allocated value of that.
Mr. PECORA. An allocated value?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who were the directors of the Alleghany Corporation

at the outset?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I was its president, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You were its president?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. And Mr. C. L. Bradley, Mr. J.pt .

Nutt, Mr. M. J. Van Sweringen, and Mr. D. S. Barrett, Jr.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, they were all persons associated with you, com-

mencing back in 1916, weren't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. With the exception of my brother^

who commenced quite a number of years sooner.
Mr. PECORA. I mean when you went into the railroad field.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Van Sweringen, were any of these option

warrants offered to the public?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In the sale of preferred stock there are

some warrants.
Mr. PECORA. Not these detachable warrants?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. I am referring now to these detachable warrants

that entitled holders thereof to subscribe for a share of Alleghany
common stock at $30 per share for each warrant.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. May I correct my statement? You said
"detachable warrant."

Mr. PECORA. Detached.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I think it should be "detached."
Mr. PECORA. I meant detached.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes. Now I interrupted you. I am sorry.
Mr. PECORA. My question was: Were any of these detached

option warrants offered to the public?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. They were all issued to the organizers of the cor-

poration?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, yourselves and J. P. Morgan & Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. To ourselves. You said to the

organizers. Ourselves.
Mr. PECORA. Well, weren't some of them issued to J. P. Morgan

&Co.?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make any disposition of any of these

1,725,000 warrants?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. What disposition did you make of them?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Three hundred and seventy-five thousand of

them went from General Securities to the Morgan firm.
Mr. PECORA. TO the J. P. Morgan firm?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For what consideration?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It measured in our general consideration.

At that time in the negotiations that we were having there was no
identification of that consideration.

Mr. PECORA. Were they given as a bonus for anything?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I could hardly call it a bonus. From our

point of view for a part of the measure, for those things that they
had done in the different affairs that we had had. It had been my
policy, or my habit, rather, to go to them frequently and consult
with them about financial matters. I had been doing that over a
period of time. Many of those things have no separate compensa-
tion, and yet their time taken, and the advice is valuable.

Mr. PECORA. Well, was it given as a token of grateful appreciation
of all of this assistance you had obtained in past transactions from
them?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I would rather say recognition.
Mr. PECORA. Recognition instead of "grateful appreciation". All

right. Now these warrants were unlimited as to time, weren't they?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. If my memory serves me right they had

fifteen years7 life from their issue.
Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of issuing to the organizers of

Alleghany Corporation these 1,725,000 warrants at $1 apiece?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Why did we want them, do you mean?
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. DO you mean, why did our interests want

them from the Alleghany?
Mr. PECORA. Let me put it this way: What interests of the Alle-

ghany Corporation did you think were served by the issuance to
yourselves as the organizers of that corporation of these 1,725,000
warrants for $1 apiece?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Why, it was a part of the consideration
making up the trade by which we put into Alleghany or permitted
them to have these railroad interests that I have identified as going
to them.

Mr. PECORA. Well, these railroad interests that you refer to were
the railroad interests of yourselves, that is, the Van Sweringen interest,
weren't they?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the Van Sweringen interests created or organized

the Alleghany Corporation, did they not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that virtually you were doing business with your-

selves, were you not, when you organized the Alleghany Corporation?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There is a measure of interlocking relation-

ship there undoubtedly.
Mr. PECORA. But in the main is that true, that the Van Sweringen

interests sat around the council board and organized or caused to be
organized the Alleghany Corporation and obtained from it for $1
apiece 1,725,000 warrants to buy its common shares at $30 a share
at any time within 15 years?
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Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. AS a measure
Mr. PECOKA. IS that a fair statement, Mr. Van Sweringen?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That taken alone is not the story.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, just——
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Coupled with the rest of the transaction it

is the story.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I notice, Mr. Van Sweringen, that all of the

directors of the Alleghany Corporation at the outset were composed
of Van Sweringen associates?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And these directors coming from the personnel of

the Van Sweringen associates, if I may use the term, sat around the
directors table of the Alleghany Corporation and voted to the Van
Sweringen interests 1,725,000 warrants for one dollar apiece. Is that
right?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. With the other considerations that I have
mentioned, yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Of course the other considerations related to the ac-
quisition by yourselves of other issues of securities or stock of the
Alleghany Corporation? Didn't it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. It did.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now confining ourselves for the time-being——
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. But the two were interrelated; that is the

point.
Mr. PECORA. They were all a part and parcel of the one trans-

action?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir. That is a very good description.
Mr. PECORA. But referring to that portion of it which related to

the issuance to the organizers—and by that I mean to the Van
Sweringen interests—of the 1,725,000 warrants at a dollar apiece,
what advantages accrued to the Alleghany Corporation from that
part of the transaction?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. I t was a part of the measure that we all
felt was fair for them to concede for that which they got.

Mr. PECORA. For whom to concede, and to whom was the con-
cession made?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. For the Alleghany to concede and the
General Securities Co. to receive.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the Alleghany Corporation insofar as it
acted through individuals acted through the individuals that were
the Van Sweringen associates. So that the Van Sewringen associates
were dealing with themselves, were they not, in this whole transaction?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. There was some of that in it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW what advantages accrued to the Alleghany

Corporation or did you think the Alleghany Corporation could acquire
in the future from the issuance of these 1,725,000 warrants to its
organizers for a dollar apiece?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Mr. Pecora, I do not think it was a ques-
tion of advantage to be had, but it was a question of fairness of trade.
While we had a relationship in both directions, that did not interfere
with our being able to be fair about what we were doing.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, on this subject of fairness of trade, didn't
it amount to this? The Van Sweringen interests, composing as they
did, the board of directors of the Alleghany Corporation, at the time
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of the issuance of these warrants conferred with the Van Sweringen
interests, as represented in the General Securities Corporation, and
concluded that it was a fair thing for the Van Sweringen interests
sitting as the board of directors of the Alleghany Corporation to
issue to the Van Sweringen interests sitting as the owners of the
General Securities Corporation, to make this deal?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is it. Well, what did you consider would be

the benefits that ever could accrue at any time thereafter to the
Alleghany Corporation by that kind of a fair trade?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Again I think I have got to turn back a
little bit and say that it was thought to be, and I still bfelieve it was a
fair consideration, or, to put it the other way, if you want to, a fair
part of the bargain that they conceded in the trade the other way.

Mr. PECORA. But we have seen that the parties ot this trade were
the Van Sweringen interests on the one hand and the Van Sweringen
interests on the other hand.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, were you thinking only of the Van Sweringen

interests when you authorized the issuance of these warrants at a
dollar apiece, or were you thinking of the interests of the persons who
in time to come would become the stockholders of the Alleghany
Corporation? In other words, were you thinking of the interests of
the investing public whom you expected would ultimately acquire
or buy the stock of the Alleghany Corporation?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Decidedly so, otherwise we could not have
made the measure of fairness.

Mr. PECORA. Oh, you were thinking of the interests of the general
body of the stockholders to come, were you?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how did you figure that those interests would

be served by the issuance of these warrants to the Van Sweringen
interests for a dollar apiece?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The price of $30 for their exercise was a fair
price to pay for the shares in the light of the conditions as we saw them
at the time that the trade and the conditions were made.

Mr. PECORA. But wait just a moment. These warrants
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. By giving an option.
Mr. PECORA. These warrants simply consisted of an option?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. An option to the holders of them to buy common

shares of Alleghany Corporation at any time in 15 years for $30 a
share, did it not?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And all that the Alleghany Corporation got for those

option warrants was a dollar a warrant, did it not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. That is the distinction that I have

been making.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, haven't you said a number of times that

that was the value allocated to these option warrants?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. In our accounting record it was the allo-

cation, to be sure, but it was part and parcel of the rest of the trans-
action that was made at that time.
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Mr. PECORA. And it was part and parcel of the transaction under
which your interests got a large block of the shares of the common stock
of Alleghahy Corporation at $20 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir; which was the prevailing price at
that tinie based upon the assets that were in the corporation at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, was it the prevailing price at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. $20 a share the prevailing price at that time?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. At that time. That was the price. Now,

you are talking about—or having in mind—markets which is still
another thing that followed after this deal was made.

Mr. PECORA. What kind of a market?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. YOU are thinking about market quotations

that followed after this trade was made, I suspect.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I am thinking particularly of the fact that on

February 1, as appears from the record here, in 1929, J. P. Morgan
& Co., or one of the partners, advised certain individuals when they
invited them to subscribe for these shares, at $20 a share, that they
were actually at that time selling in the market for between $35 and
$37 per share. That is precisely what I am thinking of, Mr. Van
Sweringen.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Notwithstanding that what I have said is
the fact.

Mr. PECORA. Well now, did you ever exercise your rights under
these option warrants?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Would you have exercised them at any time that the

common shares of Allegheny Corporation were selling for less than
$30?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Undoubtedly we would not.
Mr. PECORA. NO. SO that these option warrants put you in the

position of having a call on 1,725,000 shares for 15 years at $30 a
share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you would not expect to exercise those wen-

rants—your option—unless you could buy the stock at $30 at a time
when it was worth more or was selling iti the market for more than
that figure, would you? It would not be good business sense to do
it, would it?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That would rather be so.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That would rather be so.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. So that what benefits could accrue that would

be shared by the general body of the stockholders of the Alleghany
Corporation at any time after this from this issuance to the organ-
izers of these option warrants?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. The benefits that arose in the origina
making of the trade.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the benefits that arose from selling com-
mon stock to the organizers at $20 a share when it was selling in the
market for $35 to $37 a share?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO; that is not what did happen. Pardon
me. Those were sold at the time of organization at $20 a share, but
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the market thereafter attached a value of somewhere in the range that
you are talking about.

Mr. PECORA. And is that the best and most complete statement
you can make of the benefits that in your opinion accrued and would
have accrued to the general body of the stockholders of Alleghany
Corporation from the issuance to its organizers for a dollar apiece of
1,725,000 of these option warrants?

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That, in my judgment, was enough.
Mr. PECORA. That is enough?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I think it is enough for today.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Van Sweringen, was not the effect of the

issue of these warrants a dilution of the stock?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. It was not?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. Did it not amount to a continuous dilution of the

earnings to continue the issuance of them?
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO, sir. Because before any more stocks

went out $30 per share would have to come in. Whereas the original
shares went out for $20.

The CHAIRMAN. It looks to me like this right to issue warrants
and call for stock gives the possibility of continuous dilution of earr
ings until the warrants are exhausted.

Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. NO. That is not it, as I see it. Because
the warrant price was 50 percent above the original issuance price
of the shares.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Or, in other words, that price
The CHAIRMAN. But afterward the shares went up in value.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. Well, that is on the market.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. VAN SWERINGEN. That is market. And we see it right along.

Today Chesapeake & Ohio shares are selling above what the com-
pany got for them. That is an awfully healthy condition. I wish
there were more of them.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. We will take a recess until 10 o'clock to-
morrow morning.

(Thereupon, at 4:55 p.m., Wednesday, June 7,1933, an adjournment
was taken until 10 a.m. the next day, Thursday, June 8, 1933.).
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